See discussions, stats, and author profiles for this publication at: https://www.researchgate.net/publication/337690383

# Engineered mycelium composite construction materials from fungal biorefineries: A critical review

Article in Materials and Design · December 2019 DOI: 10.1016/j.matdes.2019.108397

citations 211		READS 8,921				
5 autho	rs, including:					
	Mitchell P. Jones TU Wien 43 PUBLICATIONS 1,168 CITATIONS SEE PROFILE	0	Andreas Mautner University of Natural Resources and Life Sciences Vienna 84 PUBLICATIONS 1,874 CITATIONS SEE PROFILE			
	Alexander Bismarck University of Vienna 474 PUBLICATIONS 21,734 CITATIONS SEE PROFILE		Sabu John RMIT University 170 PUBLICATIONS 2,981 CITATIONS SEE PROFILE			

Some of the authors of this publication are also working on these related projects:



All content following this page was uploaded by Mitchell P. Jones on 30 December 2019.

Contents lists available at ScienceDirect







journal homepage: www.elsevier.com/locate/matdes

### Engineered mycelium composite construction materials from fungal biorefineries: A critical review



### Mitchell Jones<sup>a,b</sup>, Andreas Mautner<sup>b</sup>, Stefano Luenco<sup>c</sup>, Alexander Bismarck<sup>b,\*</sup>, Sabu John<sup>a,\*</sup>

<sup>a</sup> School of Engineering, RMIT University, Bundoora East Campus, PO Box 71, Bundoora 3083, VIC, Australia

<sup>b</sup> Institute of Material Chemistry and Research, Polymer and Composite Engineering (PaCE) Group, Faculty of Chemistry, University of Vienna, Währinger Strasse 42, 1090 Vienna, Austria <sup>c</sup> School of Science, RMIT University, Bundoora West Campus, PO Box 71, Bundoora 3083, VIC, Australia

### HIGHLIGHTS

### GRAPHICAL ABSTRACT

- Fungal biorefinery upcycles by-products into cheap and sustainable composite materials
- · Can replace foam, timber and plastic insulation, door cores, panels, flooring, furnishings
- · Low in density and thermal conductivity, high acoustic absorption and fire safetv
- · Show particular promise as thermal and acoustic insulation foams



### ARTICLE INFO

Article history: Received 25 October 2019 Received in revised form 29 November 2019 Accepted 29 November 2019 Available online 02 December 2019

Keywords: Fungal mycelium Mechanical performance Insulation properties Fire safety Water and termite resistance

### ABSTRACT

Mycelium composites are an emerging class of cheap and environmentally sustainable materials experiencing increasing research interest and commercialisation in the EU and USA for construction applications. These materials utilise natural fungal growth as a low energy bio-fabrication method to upcycle abundant agricultural byproducts and wastes into more sustainable alternatives to energy intensive synthetic construction materials. Mycelium composites have customisable material properties based on their composition and manufacturing process and can replace foams, timber and plastics for applications, such as insulation, door cores, panelling, flooring, cabinetry and other furnishings. Due to their low thermal conductivity, high acoustic absorption and fire safety properties outperforming traditional construction materials, such as synthetic foams and engineered woods, they show particular promise as thermal and acoustic insulation foams. However, limitations stemming from their typically foam-like mechanical properties, high water absorption and many gaps in material property documentation necessitate the use of mycelium composites as non- or semi-structural supplements to traditional construction materials for specific, suitable applications, including insulation, panelling and furnishings. Nonetheless, useful material properties in addition to the low costs, simplicity of manufacture and environmental sustainability of these materials suggest that they will play a significant role in the future of green construction. © 2019 The Authors. Published by Elsevier Ltd. This is an open access article under the CC BY license (http://creativecommons.org/licenses/by/4.0/).

Corresponding authors.

E-mail addresses: alexander.bismarck@univie.ac.at (A. Bismarck), sabu.john@rmit.edu.au (S. John).

https://doi.org/10.1016/j.matdes.2019.108397

0264-1275/© 2019 The Authors. Published by Elsevier Ltd. This is an open access article under the CC BY license (http://creativecommons.org/licenses/by/4.0/).

### Contents

1.	Introduction							
2.	Fungal biopolymers and the fungal biorefinery for composite production							
3. Engineering of mycelium composite material properties								
	3.1. Influence of the mycelium binder on composite mechanical performance							
	3.2. Influence of the substrate filler on composite mechanical performance.							
	3.3. Hot and cold pressing to improve mycelium composite mechanical properties							
	3.4. Mycelium composite reinforced thermosets and sandwich structures							
	3.5. Hybridisation of mycelium composites to improve mechanical performance							
	3.6. Thermal conductivity properties of mycelium composites for insulation applications							
	3.7. Acoustic properties of mycelium and its composites as noise barriers							
	3.8. Thermal degradation and fire safety properties of mycelium and its composites.							
	3.9. Water absorption properties of mycelium composites							
	3.10. Termite resistance of mycelium composites							
4.	Critical assessment of mycelium composites							
5. Outlook and future applications of mycelium materials								
6. Conclusion								
CRediT authorship contribution statement								
Ack	Acknowledgments							
Refe	erences							

### 1. Introduction

Significant pressure has been applied to the construction industry over the past decade, as the supply of traditional construction materials, such as cement, bricks, timber, cladding and partitioning materials, has struggled to keep up with an ever-increasing global population [1,2]. Production of these conventional construction materials consumes energy, limited natural resources and pollutes our air, land and water [2]. Up to 36% of the lifetime energy demands of a typical dwelling can be attributed to the harvest or extraction of primary materials, manufacture, transport and construction of the building [3]. Low energy buildings, while using less energy during occupation, are even less environmentally sustainable to build (up to 46% of the lifetime energy demands of the dwelling can be attributed to the construction of the building), due to the energy required to manufacture the increased levels of insulation, higher density materials and additional technologies they utilise [4,5].

The rapidly growing global population has also resulted in growing food demand and increased agricultural output, leading to the generation of agricultural by-products and wastes, such as sugarcane bagasse, rice husks, cotton stalks, straw and stover. [6]. The combined biomass residue generation of India and south east Asia alone is as much as 1 billion tons every year [6,7]. Low-grade agricultural by-products and wastes have limited applications with their primary use being fertiliser, animal bedding and fillers for building materials and road construction but they are largely discarded as waste or burned, generating carbon dioxide and other greenhouse gases [8].

The vegetative growth of filamentous fungi (mycelium) has attracted increasing academic and commercial interests over the past decade as a new form of low energy bio-fabrication and waste upcycling [9–12]. Mycelium binds organic matter through a network of hyphal micro-filaments in a natural biological process able to be exploited to produce both low-value materials, such as packaging, and higher-value composite materials [9–11,13,14] from problematic agricultural and industrial waste materials with little or no commercial value [15,16]. This mycelium binder constituent interfaces a dispersed phase of agricultural residue (substrate filler) and functions as a load transfer medium between the typically fibrous agricultural residue within the composite in a manner similar to the matrix phase of a polymer composite [11,17].

Mycelium-derived materials have several key advantages over traditional synthetic materials including their low cost, density and energy consumption in addition to their biodegradability and low environmental impact and carbon footprint [13,18,19]. A wide variety of utilisable substrates coupled with controlled processing techniques (e.g. growth environment and hot pressing) allow mycelium-derived materials to meet specific structural and functional requirements including fire resistance and thermal and acoustic insulation [9–11,13]. This not only permits their use as waste-derived environmentally friendly alternatives to synthetic planar materials (e.g. plastic films and sheets) [13], and larger low density objects (e.g. synthetic foams and plastics) [10,11,20,21] but also as semi-structural materials (e.g. panelling, flooring, furniture, decking) [14,22–24], paving the way for new possibilities in environmentally sustainable construction. However, several factors limit the current application and usage of mycelium materials, primarily stemming from their typically foam-like mechanical properties, high water absorption and many gaps in material property documentation. These limitations make further research and development of these materials necessary in addition to targeted usage in specific applications, such as insulation, door cores, panelling, flooring, cabinetry and other furnishings.

### 2. Fungal biopolymers and the fungal biorefinery for composite production

Fungi are a natural and renewable source of valuable structural polymers, such as chitin and chitosan, as opposed to cellulose which is the main structural polymer in plant cell walls (Fig. 1). Chitin is a linear macromolecule composed of *N*-acetylglucosamine units and is also the main component of most insect and other arthropod exoskeletons [25]. It is strong with a nanofibril tensile strength of ~1.6–3.0 GPa [26] resulting from a high dipole moment and hydrogen bonding between the chains of the macromolecules [27].

Fungal cell walls are present in hyphae, which form a mycelium (collective noun) of hyphal filaments, comprising a thick and complex fibrous network of chitin, other polysaccharides, such as glucans, manno-proteins, chitosan, polyglucuronic acid or cellulose, and smaller quantities of proteins and glycoproteins [28,29]. These components result in mycelium exhibiting mechanical properties typical of lignocellulosic materials, such as wood and cork [30]. However, mycelium composites comprising a mycelium binder that interfaces a dispersed substrate filler phase of agricultural residue have lower densities and elastic moduli than pure mycelium and are generally classified as



Fig. 1. Molecular structures of (a) chitin, (b) chitosan and (c) cellulose.

foams [31,32]. This is due to the amount of air contained within and between the often porous and loosely packed substrate filler [10].

Mycelium composites are manufactured using a low-energy, natural manufacturing process, which sequesters carbon and is one of the key advantages of these materials (Fig. 2). Raw material is required as a precursor and can realistically constitute any material that can sustain fungal growth, such as carbohydrates [9,33]. Low-cost lignocellulosic agricultural or forestry by-products or wastes are commonly used as fibrous substrates, such as straw, or particulate substrates, such as sawdust, to keep the cost of mycelium composites low and to facilitate waste upcycling and circular economy [11,34,35]. However, usage of these cheap, low-grade materials as substrates, while keeping costs low and environmental sustainability high, has the unfortunate side effect of limiting fungal growth and hence compromises the material properties of the composite. Although this compromise is acceptable for production of foam-like mycelium composites, higher grade and more expensive substrates such as nutritious wheat grains and saw dusts are sometimes used when mechanical properties are a priority [20,36,37].

Irrespective of the grade of the material, substrates are first soaked in water to hydrate them. Moisture is very important to fungal growth, and the duration of this stage varies from substrate to substrate as necessary [37]. Substrates such as rice hulls absorb very little moisture, making the duration of soaking less important than for inoculation media, such as wheat grains, which swell considerably and require soaking durations of at least 48 h [34]. Hydrated raw material is then homogenised to increase the growth surface area, which can be completed using low-energy mechanical processes, achievable using a kitchen blender, or grinding or milling depending on the requirements and manufacturing scale [37]. Macerated raw material is then sterilised to remove the microbial competition of existing bacteria and fungi already present in the material. This can be completed using high temperature conditions in an oven, but with the disadvantage of drying the substrate out, or a pressure cooker or autoclave, which keeps the substrate hydrated and is hence preferred. Chemicals, such as hydrogen peroxide  $(H_2O_2)$ , can also be used to sterilise the substrate, but while less energy intensive than other sterilisation methods, are less effective, resulting in higher contamination rates [38].

Composite assembly itself is completed using a natural fungal growth process, which binds the lignocellulosic material into 3D geometries mirroring the mould shape that the substrate is packed into [9,10]. The lignocellulosic substrate is inoculated by introducing and evenly dispersing 10–32 wt% of any element of fungal biomass, such as spores in a liquid solution or hyphal or fruiting body tissue grown on a nutrient rich substrate, such as wheat grains, to the lignocellulosic material contained within the mould [9,39]. Spores have the advantage of being very easily and evenly dispersed throughout the substrate and provide many initial growth points, but require a nutrient-rich substrate, initially struggling to grow on low-grade materials. Grain- or sawdust-based inocula mitigate this problem by supplying a nutrient-rich substrate to support initial growth, which can then spread to lower-grade substrates but provide fewer initial growth points and are more difficult to evenly disperse [34].

Following inoculation, moulds can be stored under ambient conditions or in a temperature-controlled environment at ~25-27 °C for a growth period of days to months depending on the fungal species and substrate used and the degree of bonding desired [9,40]. Ambient conditions are obviously cheaper and more energy efficient to maintain but will result in slower growth than environments of elevated temperature. Following the growth period, the composite materials can be removed from the moulds and hot-pressed, oven or air dried to dehydrate the material and neutralise the fungus. This simultaneously ensures that it cannot grow further or spread while stiffening the composite material [39]. Hot-pressing and oven drying are favoured by industry as they are the fastest dehydration processes, with hot-pressing also consolidating and densifying the material thus resulting in higher mechanical properties. Fully processed mycelium composite materials are completely biodegradable and comprise ~95 wt% lignocellulosic material bound using ~5 wt% fungal mycelium for nutrient rich substrates (estimated based on an ergosterol concentration of ~870 ppm,



Fig. 2. Schematic of the manufacturing process of mycelium composites detailing the key stages, purpose and possible variations in the processes utilised during each stage.

corresponding to 50 mg of biomass for every 1 g wheat grains grown over 7 d) [41].

Foam-like physical and mechanical properties make mycelium composites suitable for non-structural construction applications including insulation materials and door cores. Mycelium composites are currently commercially available for these applications in the USA and Indonesia, although documentation relating to their physical and mechanical properties is not yet publicly available [42,43] (Fig. 3a). Myceliumcomposite acoustic insulation foams are also a popular product that are commercially available in the EU and USA and are advertised as renewable materials exhibiting acoustic absorption properties competitive with other traditional commercial construction materials [42,44] (Fig. 3b). Textile applications are also attracting attention with significant advances being made in the development of very flexible mycelium-based polymer-like materials, with these materials currently sold via third party designers as finished products rather than as raw materials [45] (Fig. 3c). Impregnation of mycelium composites with a soy-based resin followed by curing can further extend their use to semi-structural applications, such as panelling, flooring, cabinetry and other furnishings, however the physical and mechanical properties of these materials are also not known [44,46] (Fig. 3d).

Despite the vast potential of these materials, which have been commercially available for over a decade, their adoption has been slow. Dell uses mycelium foams for packaging of business servers and IKEA has also expressed interest in adopting mycelium-based packaging [47,48]. Nevertheless, for the most part mycelium materials remain a predominantly underutilised niche product favoured by a select group of artists and designers, used to produce everything from furnishings such as chairs and lampshades to artistic structures, such as Philip Ross' "Mycotectural Alpha" tea house, to the 12 m high "Hy-Fi" organic compostable tower, comprising over 10,000 bricks, showcased by the New York Museum of Modern Art in 2014 [9,49-52]. This underutilisation could be the result of a patent monopoly on mycelium materials resulting in a lack of industrial commercial viability, a lack of trust in this new materials platform for applications beyond packaging or a lack of awareness among industry and the general public. Interest is however growing in mycelium materials with companies now active in the USA, Italy, Indonesia, the Netherlands and research spanning the USA, Italy, Belgium, the Netherlands, Australia, Austria and Switzerland [42–44,53–59].

With this growing research interest in the area of engineered mycelium composite materials, some recent reviews have addressed varying elements of this complex field. Most of these reviews engage the biological manufacturing processes associated with mycelium composite production [9,60–63] and the sustainability and life cycle of these materials [35,64,65]. However, this review focuses on investigating the composite engineering practises used to improve mycelium composite mechanical performance, discusses the material properties of these composites, factors influencing them and potential applications within the construction sector (Fig. 4). This review also aims to provide concise, quantifiable, tabulated data on the key material properties of these renewable composites as a single reference for the public, policy makers, industry and researchers to assess the viability of mycelium composites for tangible real-world applications.

### 3. Engineering of mycelium composite material properties

# 3.1. Influence of the mycelium binder on composite mechanical performance

The mycelium constituent of mycelium composites is often blamed for their limited mechanical performance [20,46]. However, recent studies investigating chitin-glucan extracts derived from mycelium have found the mycelium binder to be quite strong (tensile strengths up to 25 MPa [66] and for that of fruiting body extract up to 200 MPa [67]), suggesting that insufficient fungal growth density limiting mycelium binder quantity and mycelium binder to substrate filler interface are more likely to be responsible for limited mechanical performance. The species of fungus utilised as the mycelium to bind dispersed agricultural filler into mycelium composites affects growth density and the degree of interfacial bonding at the mycelium-substrate interface, which varies significantly by species and substrate [68], and does appear to affect the mechanical properties of the material. How well a fungal species grows on any given substrate is influenced by natural evolutionary factors. In nature, mesophilic (optimal growth at moderate temperatures) microflora are succeeded by thermophilic (optimal growth at high



Fig. 3. Commercial mycelium composite construction materials as a) particleboard replacements for wall panelling and door cores, b) acoustic foams, c) flexible insulation foams and d) resin infused laminate flooring. Images courtesy of Ecovative Design LLC (Green Island, USA) and Mogu s.r.l (Inarzo, Italy).



Fig. 4. Representation of the content and scope of this review in the field of engineered mycelium composite research with additional suggested reading material for interested readers, Jones et al. [9], Karana et al. [60], Camere and Karana [35], Wösten et al. [61], Attias et al. [62], Wösten [63], Grimm and Wösten [64], Geldermans et al. [65].

temperatures) microflora. Mesophiles accordingly thrive first with rising temperature, consuming the simpler carbon sources (sugars, amino acids, and organic acids) and leaving only polysaccharide constituents of biomass (cellulose and hemicelluloses) available for thermophiles. Many similar examples exist in nature, such as faster growing primary colonisers rapidly consuming available simple sugars and leaving only the more complex sugars available to the secondary and tertiary colonisers. This has led to natural affinities within these groups for these different carbon sources [69,70], which significantly affects how well a fungal species will grow on any given substrate. Since most mycelium composites are grown on lignocellulosic agricultural by-products and wastes, typically lacking optimal fungal nutrients, such as easily utilisable simple sugars (e.g. fructose, glucose and sucrose), white rot fungi, which degrade both cellulose and lignin (e.g. Trametes, Ganoderma and Pleurotus genera, phylum Basidiomycota), are typically used [10,13,31,34,37].

The mycelium binder network structure also affects the mechanical properties of mycelium composites. A good example is the mono-, diand tri-mitic hyphal networks exhibited by basidiomycetes [71]. Hyphal networks of basidiomycetes can comprise up to three distinct hyphal types, generative, binding and skeletal, with key differences in cell wall thickness, internal structure and branching characteristics [9,72]. The number of different hyphal types present in a species is described using the mitic system. Monomitic species comprise only generative hyphae, dimitic species comprise two hyphal types (usually generative and skeletal) and trimitic species comprise of all three principle hyphal types [27]. Generative hyphae are thin walled, hollow and branched while skeletal hyphae are thick walled, often solid and sparsely branched or unbranched. Binding (ligative) hyphae are also thick walled, often solid and highly branched. It is generally accepted that complex hyphal systems (e.g. trimitic) are more advanced forms than less complex hyphal systems (e.g. monomitic) [71,73,74], with the wall thickness of the hyphal system and amount of water contained within their cells responsible for specific qualities of the biomass [75]. Although the tensile properties of fungal hyphae used in fermentation have been studied, with estimated hyphal ultimate tensile strengths of up to 24 MPa and elastic moduli of up to 140 MPa, the mechanical properties of wood-rot fungi hyphae are not well characterised [76-78]. Generative hyphae alone (monomitic hyphal systems), which are hollow and contain cytoplasm, are suggested to provide limited mechanical performance, with binding hyphae (dimitic and trimitic hyphal systems) responsible for material strength [79,80]. Although there is no literature confirming this, it is true that mycelium composites utilising trimitic species, such as *T. versicolor* or *multicolor* exhibit higher tensile (0.04 MPa) and flexural strengths (0.22 MPa) than monomitic species, such as *P. ostreatus* (0.01 MPa tensile strength, 0.06 MPa flexural strength) when grown on rapeseed straw [31]. *T. versicolor* also has a higher compressive strength than *P. ostreatus* when grown on hemp (0.26 MPa compared with 0.19 MPa) [38]. However, the fact that the presence of structural polymers, such as chitin and chitosan, is limited to the thin hyphal cell wall, which also contains polysaccharides (e.g. galactose, mannose and fucose), phosphate, proteins, lipids and mineral salts [28,66] makes the importance of the hyphal structure questionable, with mycelial biomass (binder) quantity likely to more greatly influence mechanical performance.

### 3.2. Influence of the substrate filler on composite mechanical performance

The physical and mechanical properties of as-grown mycelium composites are often dependent on the substrate, which acts as the dispersed substrate filler phase of the composite material. As-grown composites typically have a density ranging from 60 to 300 kg/m<sup>3</sup>, with composites containing an agricultural by-product filler phase, such as bast fibers or straw, having lower densities (60–130 kg/m<sup>3</sup>) than composites containing forestry by-product substrates, such as sawdust (87–300 kg/m<sup>3</sup>) (Table 1). Only limited data is available on

#### Table 1

Density, tensile, compressive and flexural material properties of as-grown mycelium composites comprising fibrous and particulate dispersed agricultural filler substrates.

Loading	Substrate type	Substrate	$\begin{array}{c} \rho_{envelope} \\ (kg/m^3) \end{array}$	E MPa	$\sigma_{ultimate}$ MPa
Tension	Fibrous	Rapeseed straw <sup>a</sup>	115	3.0	0.025
	Particulate	Beech sawdust <sup>a</sup>	170	13.0	0.05
		Red oak sawdust <sup>b</sup>	300	1.30	0.18
Compression	Fibrous	Flax hurd <sup>c</sup>	99	0.73	-
		Hemp hurd <sup>c</sup>	94	0.64	-
		Wheat straw <sup>d</sup>	192	-	0.17
	Particulate	Pine shavings <sup>c</sup>	87	0.14	-
		Red oak sawdust <sup>b</sup>	300	1.0	0.49
		White oak sawdust <sup>d</sup>	552	-	1.1
Flexure	Fibrous	Cotton fibers <sup>a</sup>	130	1.0	0.05
		Rapeseed straw <sup>a</sup>	115	1.5	0.14
	Particulate	Beech sawdust <sup>a</sup>	170	9.0	0.29

<sup>a</sup> Data from Appels et al. [31].

<sup>b</sup> Data from Travaglini et al. [20].

<sup>c</sup> Data from Elsacker et al. [37].

<sup>d</sup> Data from Ghazvinian et al. [85].

the mechanical properties of mycelium composites for the various groups of substrates.

Tensile properties are among the best characterised material properties of mycelium composites. Reported tensile properties vary significantly between studies for sawdust substrates (0.05-0.18 MPa) but sawdust does appear to be associated with higher tensile strengths than straw substrates (0.01-0.04 MPa) (Table 1). However, the tensile properties of as-grown sawdust-based mycelium composites do not correlate with the mechanical properties of the substrates themselves. Clear, straight grained Beech wood sections have a similar or higher tensile strength perpendicular to the grain (5–7 MPa) than red oak (5.5 MPa) [81,82], while as-grown composites using a beech sawdust substrate have much lower tensile strength (0.05 MPa) than composites with a red oak sawdust substrate filler (0.18 MPa). This indicates that the tensile properties of as-grown mycelium composites are more heavily influenced by failure of the mycelium binder than the dispersed substrate filler and that substrates must be nutrient rich, rather than strong, to establish a dense mycelium network and maximise mycelium composite tensile properties. Some lower-grade substrate materials, such as agricultural by-products and wastes, which are attractive due to their low cost, typically lack optimal fungal nutrients including easily utilisable simple sugars (e.g. fructose, glucose, sucrose) and instead contain more complex carbon sources (e.g. cellulose and lignin) [83]. While white rot fungi are suitable for these lignocellulosic substrates, some agricultural by-products, like rice hulls, also contain large quantities of minerals, such as silica, which limit fungal growth [41]. Reduced fungal growth on these less easily utilised substrates compromises interfacial bonding between hyphae and organic matter and adversely affects the tensile strength of the mycelium binder [20,41,84].

Unfortunately, inconsistent and limited data is available concerning the compressive properties of mycelium composites. Elsacker et al. [37] found that the compressive moduli of as-grown composites utilising fibrous hemp and flax hurd substrates were higher than those of particulate pine shavings (0.64 and 0.73 MPa compared to 0.14 MPa, respectively), however their study only tested to 70-80% strain and subsequently did not assess compressive strength. Conversely, Ghazvinian et al. [85] assessed the compressive strength of mycelium composites grown on a white oak sawdust and a wheat straw substrate, finding that the sawdust particulate substrate had a much higher compressive strength than the fibrous straw (1.1 MPa compared to 0.17 MPa, respectively), but did not assess stiffness (Table 1). Only Travaglini et al. [20] assessed both compressive modulus (1 MPa) and strength (0.49 MPa) of mycelium composites with a red oak sawdust substrate. Despite significant gaps in the characterisation of mycelium composites under compressive loading conditions, it seems likely that particulate substrates, such as sawdust, provide higher compressive properties to the composite than fibrous substrates such as straw. The compressive properties of porous materials are strongly correlated with their porosity and pore size, with increased porosity associated with reduced mechanical performance [32,86]. This suggests that the compressive performance of as-grown composites would depend on the compressive properties and porosity of the substrate filler, the composite itself and the degree to which the fungus digests the filler, increasing its porosity in the process [33]. However, the compressive properties of as-grown composites have been found to be largely independent of the particle size of the substrate filler phase [87].

Particle geometry also had no significant effect on the flexural strength of mycelium composites, which when subjected to bending experience a maximum tensile stress at one surface, to zero at the midplane, to a maximum compressive stress at the opposite surface [88]. Although fibrous geometries should improve the tensile properties of the surfaces if aligned in the loading direction, and hence the flexural properties of the composite overall [89], the significant fungal growth on air exposed surfaces likely results in enzymatic fiber degradation and damage, compromising the beneficial effects of the fibers present [90]. Air transmission is critical for fungal growth with mycelial density

highest at the air exposed surfaces and lowest in the core, where depending on the porosity of the substrate filler there could be limited or even no growth unless the filler is artificially aerated [27,91]. The lack of improvement in the flexural properties of mycelium composites incorporating fibrous surfaces was supported by the poor flexural properties of cotton fiber-based composites (1 MPa and 0.05 MPa, respectively), although fibrous straw-based composites did exhibit better flexural stiffness (1–3 MPa) and strength (0.06–0.22 MPa) (Table 1). Conversely, a particulate Beech sawdust substrate resulted in much higher flexural modulus (9 MPa) and strength (0.29 MPa), which was most likely the result of its nutrient composition promoting the formation of a dense, continuous mycelium binder on the air exposed surface of the composite. The importance of the substrate nutrient profile to composite flexural properties is supported by results obtained by Tudryn et al. [92], who found that increased nutrition at homogenization increased specific flexural stress and specific flexural modulus, due to the presence of a larger, more continuous mycelium binder.

In general, the value of any given substrate in reinforcing the composite appears to be more heavily governed by the nutrient profile of the substrate with more nutritious substrates promoting more fungal growth and bonding, since failure always occurs in the mycelium binder rather than the substrate filler irrespective of loading condition. This unfortunately makes cheap, low-grade agricultural and forestry residues often only suitable for the manufacture of foam-like mycelium composites, unless further processing techniques, such as hot or cold pressing, resin infusion or hybridisation are utilised to improve mechanical performance [41].

### 3.3. Hot and cold pressing to improve mycelium composite mechanical properties

The mechanical properties of mycelium composites can be significantly improved using physical processing, such as cold or hot pressing. This is expected since pressing consolidates composite materials, reduces the porosity of the material and increases the material density in general [93]. Pressing also helps to reorientate fibers horizontally in the plane of the panel [94] and panel thickness reduction during pressing results in considerable and intimate fiber contact between the walls of the fibers at points of overlap [95]. In mycelium composites produced using *P. ostreatus* grown on rapeseed straw, cold pressing was associated with a significant improvement in tensile strength (0.01 MPa to 0.03 MPa) and a higher elastic modulus (2 MPa to 9 MPa) [31]. It also significantly improved the flexural properties of the composites with higher flexural strengths (0.06 MPa to 0.21 MPa) and moduli (1 MPa to 15 MPa) achieved post cold pressing [31]. Even greater improvements in mechanical performance could be achieved through hot pressing. The main mechanisms associated with hot pressing are the phase change (evaporation) of water, compaction and stress relaxation of the material via conduction and convection and mass transfer occurring as a result of gaseous and bound water diffusion and hydrodynamic flow of gaseous and liquid water [95]. This occurs via diffusion of steam through the network or voids in fibers, diffusion of water through cellular walls or as water or steam flow through cell membranes and voids [96]. Temperature, gas pressure and moisture content all influence the heat and mass transfer through the thickness, impacting plasticization and compaction of the material [95]. Tensile properties of hotpressed T. multicolor and P. ostreatus composites grown on rapeseed straw were significantly higher than as-grown samples, with strength increases of 0.04 MPa to 0.15 MPa and 0.01 to 0.24 MPa, respectively, and elastic moduli increases of 4 MPa to 59 MPa and 2 MPa to 97 MPa, respectively [31]. Hot pressing also improved the flexural strength of T. multicolor and P. ostreatus composites grown on rapeseed straw (0.22 MPa to 0.86 MPa and 0.06-0.87 MPa, respectively) and the flexural moduli of the composites (3 MPa to 80 MPa and 1 MPa to 72 MPa, respectively) [31]. Both cold and hot pressing were associated with significant reductions in the strain to failure of the samples,

resulting from the reduced moisture content of the composites following pressing, which would otherwise act as a plasticiser [97]. Cold pressing of *P. ostreatus* grown on rapeseed straw reduced their strain to failure (2.8% to 0.8%), while hot pressing of *P. ostreatus* and *T. multicolor* grown on rapeseed straw was associated with lower strain to failure (2.8% to 0.7% and 4.7% to 0.9%, respectively) [31].

### 3.4. Mycelium composite reinforced thermosets and sandwich structures

Mycelium composites are being increasingly used as low-density cores bonded between two thin laminate facings called skins in sandwich structures [23,46,98]. Skins can be any sheet material, from metals such as aluminium [98], to natural materials such as woven jute, flax or cellulose [23]. These skins provide resistance against in-plane and lateral bending loads, while the mycelium core holds the skins in place and resists shear loads [99-101]. The improvement in mechanical performance that a sandwich structure provides is subsequently dependent on the loading conditions. Several recent studies have examined the use of mycelium composites in sandwich structures but any significant improvement in mechanical performance has yet to be reported, making the value of mycelium sandwich composites debatable. Wong et al. [98] recently reported unsurprisingly that a sandwich structure comprising a mycelium composite sandwiched between aluminium alloy laminates had no better compressive properties than a normal mycelium composite and while skins provide varying degrees of improvement to the flexural strength of sandwich structures with a mycelium composite core, similar results can be achieved using simpler methods. For example, mycelium composite sandwich structures comprising jute, flax or cellulose textile reinforcement skins have effective flexural moduli of 4.6-6.5 MPa [23], with similar performance achievable by simply varying the substrate of the mycelium composite itself (flexural moduli of 1-9 MPa) or hot-pressing (flexural moduli of 34-80 MPa) [31].

The most significant improvement in the mechanical performance of sandwich structures with mycelium composite core and a woven jute, flax or cellulose skin was achieved by resin infusion. This is also hardly surprising or even novel since the use of a mycelium composite reinforced resin effectively replaces the mycelium binder with a stronger resin one. The difference between a resin-infused mycelium composite and a natural composite comprising resin and agricultural residue or fibers is then unclear as is the sustainability of such a composite, which lacks a natural biological manufacturing process. Jiang et al. [46] reported that soy-based resin infused over 30-120 s saturates the entire material and is responsible for an improvement in core and skin shear yield and ultimate stress and sandwich flexural strength. Core shear yield stress and ultimate strength were highest for resin-infused samples reinforced with flax skins (up to 128.9 yield and 135.3 kPa ultimate stress) [46]. This was due to the increased mycelial growth on these skins, since the nutrient profile of flax stimulates more fungal growth than jute or cellulose, facilitating greater branching networks and interfacial bonding. The resin infusion unsurprisingly provided a significant improvement compared to flax sandwich composites lacking resin (core shear yield and ultimate stresses of up to 29.5 kPa and 38.7 kPa, respectively) [23]. The most common failure mode of the sandwich structures was tensile failure of the core material (mycelium-bound agricultural waste), indicating that this was still the weakest part of the structure. Effective flexural strengths of up to 30 MPa for resin-infused flax reinforced sandwich structures were achieved, which are significantly higher than flax-reinforced sandwich structures lacking resin (up to 6 MPa) [23] and low-density polyethylene (LDPE) (14 MPa) but lower than acrylonitrile butadiene styrene (ABS) (75 MPa) [102]. The sandwich structures (410 kg/m<sup>3</sup>) also had lower densities than LDPE (920 kg/m<sup>3</sup>) and ABS (1100 kg/m<sup>3</sup>) and were suggested as potential replacements for LDPE and ABS interior panels in automotive and sports products.

### 3.5. Hybridisation of mycelium composites to improve mechanical performance

The mechanical properties of mycelium composites, comprising a network of fungal mycelium grown through a substrate, can be improved through hybridisation with small quantities of synthetic rubbers, such as styrene-butadiene rubber, or natural reinforcements, such as cellulose nanofibrils. While these improvements are arguably predictable when hybridising a weak mycelium composite with stronger synthetic or natural polymers, the small volume fractions required to do so, and the thresholds associated with mechanical property improvement are interesting. Styrene-butadiene rubber negligibly affects fungal growth performance in quantities up to 5 vol% with only a slight delay in germination and no effect on the growth rate [84]. Larger volumes of the latex hinder growth (8 vol%) or kill the fungus (10 vol%) since the latex reduces the void volume within the composite, hindering the oxygen transmission and absorption required for fungal growth [33,84]. Mycelium composites produced using cotton seed hulls and P. ostreatus had a compressive strength of 177 kPa, which could be almost doubled with the addition of 5 vol% styrene-butadiene rubber (343 kPa) [84]. This is due to the void volume reduction and volume density increase (181 kg/m<sup>3</sup> to 225 kg/m<sup>3</sup>) associated with the inclusion of the latex [84]. Even smaller quantities of nanocellulose can be used to improve mechanical performance with increases in flexural strength (1.5 MPa to 3.5 MPa) and modulus (220 MPa to 575 MPa) of hybrid materials produced by cold and hot pressing wood particles with mycelium growing on them hybridised with 2.5 wt% nanocellulose [103]. Notably, further increases in nanocellulose content did not provide any significant improvement in mechanical performance suggesting a low threshold nanocellulose density required for improvement of adhesion of particles and subsequent flexural properties [104,105]. These improvements in mechanical performance at low nanocellulose concentrations could make hybridisation using nanocellulose a viable method for improving the mechanical performance of mycelium composites. However, in some cases, such as hybridisation using latex, the small improvement in mechanical performance attained post hybridisation may well be offset by the additional costs, processing and reduced environmental sustainability associated with a latex-mycelium composite material.

### 3.6. Thermal conductivity properties of mycelium composites for insulation applications

Mycelium composites containing high-performance natural insulators such as straw and hemp fibers bound using mycelial growth have both low densities (57–99 kg/m<sup>3</sup>) and thermal conductivities (0.04–0.08 W/m·K) (Fig. 5). This makes them excellent insulation materials, able to compete with conventional commercial thermal insulation products, such as glass wool (57 kg/m<sup>3</sup>, 0.04 W/m·K) and extruded polystyrene insulation (XPS, 34 kg/m<sup>3</sup>, 0.03 W/m·K) [106] in addition to other natural insulators including sheep wool (18 kg/m<sup>3</sup>, 0.05 W/ m·K) and kenaf (105 kg/m<sup>3</sup>, 0.04 W/m·K) [107].

Lower thermal conductivities are associated with better insulation materials and are primarily influenced by material density and to a lesser extent moisture content [108–110]. For example, a 67% increase in density will result in a 54% increase in thermal conductivity in hemp concretes (a bio-composite material comprising hemp shive and lime), while a 90% increase in relative humidity (completely dry to 90% RH) will only result in a thermal conductivity rise of 15–20% [108]. The strong correlation between material density and thermal conductivity is the result of the presence of large quantities of dry air, which has a very low thermal conductivity (26.2 × 10<sup>-3</sup> W/m·K at 0.1 MPa, 300 K) [111], present in low density materials. These large quantities of air mean that low density materials are often excellent thermal insulators.



**Fig. 5.** Density  $(kg/m^3)$  and thermal conductivity  $(W/m\cdot K)$  of mycelium composites produced using various substrates (coloured square markers, colours: green = low thermal conductivity, orange = medium thermal conductivity, red = high thermal conductivity) and commercial insulation materials, such as glass wool, sheep wool, XPS foam and kenaf (black solid square markers). Data from <sup>1</sup>Asdrubali et al. [107], <sup>2</sup>Elsacker et al. [37], <sup>3</sup>Holt et al. [10], <sup>4</sup>Papadopoulos [106], <sup>5</sup>Xing et al. [36] and <sup>6</sup>Yang et al. [117]. Density and thermal conductivity values are averages based on the available data sets. (For interpretation of the references to colour in this figure legend, the reader is referred to the web version of this article.)

Straw and hemp are well-established natural thermal insulation materials, which derive their useful insulation properties from their porous structure and the low bulk density of the bundled fibers, leading to trapping of a large amount of air between the fibers in the insulation [112,113]. Their thermal insulation properties vary primarily based on the density of the pack, moisture content and fiber type [114]. Mycelium composites utilising a wheat straw filler have reported thermal conductivities of 0.04 W/m·K [37] and 0.08 W/m·K [36], respectively, although the former value seems questionable given that it is associated with a higher density composite than the latter (94 kg/m<sup>3</sup> compared to 57 kg/m<sup>3</sup>) and is significantly lower than the conductivity of straw bales themselves (0.07–0.08 W/m·K) [115]. Hemp fiber-based mycelium composites were also reported to have thermal conductivities (0.04 W/m·K) [37] significantly lower than hemp concretes (0.1 W/ m·K) [108]. Even mycelium composites produced using substrates exhibiting poorer insulation properties, such as those incorporating a cotton carpel substrate (0.10-0.18 W/m·K) [10] have thermal conductivity values comparable with gypsum (0.17 W/m·K), high density hardboard (0.15 W/m·K), plywood (0.12 W/m·K), and both hardwoods (0.16 W/m·K) and softwoods (0.12 W/m·K) [116]. This makes mycelium composites a viable low-cost and environmentally sustainable alternative to conventional commercial building insulation materials.

### 3.7. Acoustic properties of mycelium and its composites as noise barriers

Mycelium itself is an excellent acoustic absorber, exhibiting strong inherent low frequency absorption (<1500 Hz) and outperforming cork and commercial ceiling tiles in road noise attenuation [118]. This non-typical property means that mycelium foam can be used in conjunction with other materials to improve their low frequency absorption properties. Alternatively, mycelium composite comprising mycelium-bound agricultural residue can also provide broader range acoustic absorption with 70–75% absorption or better achievable for perceived road noise [11]. A-weighted decibels express the relative loudness of sounds in air as perceived by the human ear, with the magnitude of low frequency sounds reduced to correlate with the lessened sensitivity of human ears at low frequencies (<1000 Hz), while higher frequency sounds are left uncorrected [119]. This allows interpretation of the perceived loudness of domestic noises, such as dogs barking (500–1500 Hz), human speech (85–255 Hz) and street noise (700–1300 Hz) to humans [120–123].

Acoustic absorbers are typically fibrous, porous or reactive resonators with examples including nonwovens, fibrous glass, mineral wools, felt and foams [124,125]. Absorbers convert the mechanical motion of air molecules travelling in sound waves into low-grade heat, which prevents sound accumulation in enclosed spaces and reduces reflected noise strength [124]. All mycelium composites tested were associated with lower perceptual road noise (45.5-60 dBa) than traditional reference absorbers, such as commercial ceiling tiles (61 dBa), urethane foam board (64 dBa) and plywood (65 dBa) (Fig. 6a, b). The best individual substrate fillers for acoustic absorption were rice straw (52 dBa), hemp pith (53 dBa), flax shive (53.5 dba), sorghum fiber (54 dBa) and switchgrass (55 dBa) (Fig. 6a). However, even better acoustic absorption could be achieved through mixtures of fillers (50–50 wt%) with the best combinations being rice straw-sorghum fiber (45.5 dBa), rice straw-cotton bur fiber (47 dBa) and sorghum fiber-switchgrass (47 dBa) (Fig. 6b).

The excellent acoustic absorption properties of mycelium composites can be attributed to their porous, fibrous nature. Impedance and propagation constants used to describe the acoustic properties of materials are greatly influenced by the air flow resistance of a material, with higher airflow resistance associated with greater acoustic absorption [126]. The fibers in mycelium composites act as frictional elements, resisting acoustic wave motion and decreasing its amplitude as the sound waves attempt to move through the tortuous passages of the material and are converted to heat in the process [127]. Thin fibers provide better acoustic absorption since they can move more easily and the greater number of fibers per unit volume results in more tortuous paths and greater air flow resistance [128,129]. Surface pore concentration and geometry are also important with porosity necessary for sound waves to enter the material and tortuosity required for efficient damping [125]. Porosity and airflow resistance affect the height and width of sound wave peaks, while tortuosity influences the high frequency acoustic properties of porous materials [125]. Less dense, more open structures absorb low frequency sound in nonwoven fibrous materials (500 Hz), while denser structures are better for frequencies higher than 2000 Hz [128]. Compression of a material causes a reduction in acoustic absorption, resulting primarily from the reduction in thickness [130], and as such mycelium composites being utilised as acoustic absorbers should not be hot or cold pressed.

## 3.8. Thermal degradation and fire safety properties of mycelium and its composites

Mycelium itself has no notable or useful fire-retardant properties, typically exhibiting a three-stage thermal degradation process, with degradation and fire reaction properties typical for cellulosic and other biologically derived materials [13,131,132]. Initially, free and chemically bonded water evaporates between 25 and 200 °C (~5 wt%) [91]. This is followed by a much larger mass loss between 200 and 375 °C, with onset of decomposition at ~280–290 °C [13,34,91]. This larger mass loss results from the degradation of organic constituents, such as proteins and polysaccharides (~70 wt%) and is associated with water vapour release [91]. The release of water vapour during combustion is the only true fire-retardant property of mycelium, making mycelium thermally no better as a binder than any other natural polymer [91]. Although hyphal constituents, such as chitosan and hydrophobins (cysteine-rich proteins that form a hydrophobic coating), have been found to improve fire retardancy in fabrics, they do not occur in sufficient quantities to provide fire retardancy properties in mycelium [91,133–136]. Hydrophobins in particular have been reported to promote char formation by favouring dehydration rather than depolymerisation of polysaccharides [136], but genetically modified Schizophyllum commune mycelial biomass lacking its hydrophobin gene has actually been



Fig. 6. A-weighted perceptual road noise for mycelium composites comprising a) individual substrates compared to traditional acoustic absorbers and b) 50–50 wt% mixtures of selected substrate fillers. Colours: green cross: 45.5–50.0 dBa, orange line: 50.5–55.0 dBa, red dot: 55.5–60.0 dBa, grey: traditional reference absorbers. Data is based on an integrated A-weighted response with typical road noise excitation (1000 Hz) rounded to the nearest 0.5 dBa from Pelletier et al. [11]. (For interpretation of the references to colour in this figure legend, the reader is referred to the web version of this article.)

reported to have higher char yields (32 wt% average) than wild type *S. commune* biomass (27 wt% average) [30]. Approximately 20–30 wt% carbonaceous char is typically formed at 450–600 °C for mycelial biomass pyrolyzed in a nitrogen atmosphere [13,30,91].

Although mycelium itself does not have significant fire-retardant properties, mycelium composites incorporating substrates or fillers that are rich in natural phenolic polymers, such as lignin, and naturally occurring or synthetically produced silica (SiO<sub>2</sub>) can exhibit significantly improved thermal degradation, fire reaction and safety properties [34]. This is not entirely surprising since the substrate filler phases constitute the bulk of the material anyway and if inflammable or difficult to burn will lend their properties to the composite. Rice hulls contain 25-30 wt% lignin [137] and 15-20 wt% silica, which is biosynthesized through the polymerization of silicic acid and distributed in the hulls as hydrated grains [138]. Glass fines comprise primarily of silica (SiO<sub>2</sub>), but can contain up to 30 wt% organic surface matter, which is sufficient for mycelial growth to bind to as opposed to uncontaminated glass, which mycelium cannot grow on [34]. Both rice hulls and glass fines are considered waste materials and are available in large quantities globally at low cost [8,139–141].

Mycelium composites containing large quantities of rice hulls (75 wt %) have lower average and peak heat release rates (107 kW/m<sup>2</sup> and 185 kW/m<sup>2</sup>, respectively) compared to synthetic foams, such as extruded polystyrene insulation foam (XPS, 114 kW/m<sup>2</sup> and 503 kW/m<sup>2</sup>, respectively) and engineered woods, such as particleboard (134 kW/m<sup>2</sup> and 200 kW/m<sup>2</sup>, respectively) (Table 2). Since both extruded polystyrene and engineered wood resins, such as resorcinol- and polyvinyl

acetate-based resins, are derived from crude oil this is hardly a surprise and the logic of the widespread use of synthetic materials that have not been treated to improve their thermal stability in fire prone applications, such as construction, is questionable. Heat released from burning material provides additional thermal energy to fires and strongly influences their behaviour [142] and reaction properties including surface flame spread, smoke generation and carbon monoxide emission [143,144]. Heat release rate (HRR) is subsequently considered the most important fire reaction property due to its role in fire growth and spread [145,146], with the average value (RHR<sub>180</sub>) indicating fullscale fire performance [147] and the peak value (pHRR) suggesting maximum temperature and flame spread rate [142].

The lower heat release rates associated with rice hull-based mycelium composites are attributable to the higher charring rice hulls (~20 wt% carbonaceous char residue and ~20 wt% embedded silica) [131,148], rather than the mycelium, which only represents ~5 wt% of the composite and yields less char (~20–30 wt%) [41,91]. Char is derived from organic constituents of rice hulls, especially aromatic compounds such as lignin, which decomposes into aromatic fragments that form char [149]. Char formation and oxidation on air exposed surfaces increases flame retardancy, acting as a thermal insulation barrier due to its low thermal conductivity [142] and reducing smoke by impeding fiber fragment release and preventing oxidation [150,151].

Addition of glass fines within the substrate of the composite further improves the fire reaction and safety properties of mycelium composites which is logical, since it significantly increases the silica (inflammable) content of the material. Mycelium composites incorporating 50 wt%

### Table 2

Summary of cone calorimetry performance and fire safety parameters. Data from Jones et al. [34].

Туре	Sample	Time		Heat release rate		Gas release		
		Ignition, t <sub>ig</sub> (s)	Flashover, t <sub>fo</sub> (s)	Average, RHR <sub>180</sub> (kW/m <sup>2</sup> )	Peak, pHRR (kW/m <sup>2</sup> )	Smoke, TSR (m <sup>2</sup> /m <sup>2</sup> )	CO, COP <sub>180</sub> (g)	CO <sub>2</sub> , CO <sub>2</sub> P <sub>180</sub> (g)
Synthetic	ClimaFoam® extruded polystyrene insulation foam	9	61	114	503	1184	0.48	15.2
	STRUCTAflor® particleboard	26	173	134	200	64	0.47	30.0
Mycelium composite <sup>a</sup>	75 wt% wheat grains	12	94	107	185	70	0.33	23.8
	75 wt% rice hulls	7	75	85	133	40	0.02	14.6
	25 wt% wheat grains +50 wt% glass fines	12	370	42	79	5	0.39	10.2
	25 wt% rice hulls +50 wt% glass fines	7	311	33	85	0.9	0.91	6.3

 $t_{ig}$  = time to ignition,  $RHR_{180}$  = average heat release rate from ignition to 180 s after ignition, pHRR = peak heat release rate,  $t_{fo}$  = estimated time to flashover in room fire test [154], TSR = total smoke release,  $COP_{180}$  = carbon monoxide produced from ignition to 180 s after ignition,  $CO_2P_{180}$  = carbon dioxide produced from ignition to 180 s after ignition. <sup>a</sup> Inoculated using 25 wt% wheat grain inoculum. glass fines have much longer times to flashover (311-370 s) than synthetic materials, such as extruded polystyrene insulation foam (XPS) (61 s) and particleboard (173 s) (Table 2). Flashover is the near-simultaneous ignition of all exposed materials in an enclosed area and is a common and very dangerous occurrence in residential and building fires [152]. Fires that reach flashover are approximately ten times more dangerous than fires that do not [152,153]. Composites incorporating large quantities of glass fines (50 wt%) also have very low average (33–42 kW/m<sup>2</sup>) and peak (79–85 kW/m<sup>2</sup>) heat release rates compared to synthetic construction materials, such as XPS (114 kW/m<sup>2</sup> average and 503 kW/m<sup>2</sup> peak) and particle board (134 kW/m<sup>2</sup> average and 200 kW/m<sup>2</sup> peak) (Table 2).

However, despite the dangers associated with heat release and flashover, most fire-related fatalities are caused by toxic gases rather than burns, generalised trauma or other causes [142,154]. Carbon monoxide (CO) causes incapacitation and death at very low concentrations (e.g. 1500 ppm will cause death within an hour) and is considered the greatest individual hazard [155]. In contrast, carbon dioxide (CO<sub>2</sub>) concentration must be >60 times higher (100,000 ppm) to cause death over the same period [142]. Rice hull-based mycelium composites have much lower CO emission (0.02 g) than particleboard (0.47 g) and XPS (0.48 g), in addition to lower CO<sub>2</sub> emission (14.6 g compared to 15.2 g for XPS and 30.0 g for particleboard) (Table 2). Wheat grain- and rice hull-based mycelium composites incorporating 50 wt% glass fines also emit much less smoke  $(0.9-5 \text{ m}^2/\text{m}^2)$  than traditional construction materials, such as particleboard (64  $m^2/m^2$ ) and XPS (1184  $m^2/m^2$ ) (Table 2). Short-term exposure to smoke consisting of small fragments of fiber and ultra-fine carbon particles is not considered a serious health hazard to humans but is an important safety concern because dense smoke can reduce visibility, cause disorientation and hinder firefighting efforts [142].

#### 3.9. Water absorption properties of mycelium composites

One of the biggest issues limiting the use of mycelium composites in materials science applications is their tendency to absorb large amounts of water quickly. Mycelium composites are typically hydroscopic, increasing in weight by ~40–580 wt% when in contact with water for 48–192 h [10,21,31,37,103]. The strong water absorption affinity of mycelium composites is the result of their typically cellulosic filler constituents, which contain numerous accessible hydroxyl groups [156], and the hydrophilic porous mycelium binder and biologically derived filler phases, which promote wicking [157–159]. Air dried mycelium

composites incorporating a fibrous substrate of rapeseed straw or cotton bur fiber take up ~530-550 wt% moisture within 48 h when in contact with water (Fig. 7a). Although such a massive water uptake may seem a major problem some construction applications for mycelium composites, such as acoustic or thermal insulation, are fortunately for internal or dry locations that are not exposed to the weather, mitigating this otherwise significant problem. The most rapid weight increase occurs within the first 3 h, with an increase of ~220 wt% for both rapeseed straw- and cotton bur fiber-based composites (Fig. 7b). Water uptake then continues at a reduced rate for up to 48 h, before slowing and then stopping as the material reaches saturation (~580 wt%) (Fig. 7a). Rapeseed straw contains large quantities of cellulose (48.5 wt%) and pentosans (17 wt%) [160], while cotton bur fibers predominantly comprise cellulose (98 wt% with <0.5 wt% pentosan) [161]. Pentosans are water soluble polymers composed of pentoses and are known to increase the amount of water absorbed by bread, while the hydroxyl groups in cellulose attract water molecules [156,162]. In contrast, mycelium composites comprising a particulate substrate, such as beech sawdust, are much less susceptible to water uptake with a weight increase of 23 wt% over 3 h contact with water, which slowly increases to 43 wt% over 192 h (Fig. 7a). Beech sawdust contains 26 wt% hydrophobic lignin in addition to its 48 wt% cellulose [163], which in conjunction with its higher material density and the smaller void content of the fine particulate substrate filler, is likely to account for its reduced water uptake.

Hot or cold pressed mycelium composites also experience less than half the water uptake of air-dried composites (~250 wt% compared to ~580 wt%) (Fig. 7a). This is most likely because pressed materials have smaller void volumes, which impedes capillary action and hence water uptake [93]. Cold pressed mycelium composites are slightly less absorbent (214 wt% after 48 h, 238 wt% after 192 h) than hot pressed composites (247 wt% after 48 h, 252 wt% after 192 h), achieving saturation faster than the drier hot-pressed composites since they are initially more hydrated. Heat treatment of lignocellulosic polysaccharide components, such as the depolymerisation of hemicelluloses at temperatures above 160 °C, can reduce water absorption due to the reduced number of free hydroxyl groups present [164,165]. However, since hot pressing primarily heat treats the mycelium-rich surfaces it is likely that any improvement in water absorption properties based on depolymerisation of hemicelluloses would only be realised through more uniform temperature application affecting the lignocellulosic core, such as oven drying. In addition to using particulate substrate fillers and pressing, many bio-based coatings, such as polyfurfuryl



**Fig. 7.** Moisture uptake (wt%) of air dried (solid lines) and hot and cold pressed (dotted lines) fibrous (*P. ostreatus* on cotton bur, orange, *T. versicolor* on rapeseed straw, red) and particulate (*T. versicolor* on beech sawdust, green) mycelium composite materials resulting from continuous contact with a water surface over (a) 192 h with (b) the most rapid absorption period (0–6 h) magnified. Data from Appels et al. [31]. (For interpretation of the references to colour in this figure legend, the reader is referred to the web version of this article.)

alcohol resin (PFA), have also shown promise in reducing water absorption in natural fiber composites [166] and could be applied to mycelium composites to improve their water resistance.

### 3.10. Termite resistance of mycelium composites

Termites are a significant threat to residential and commercial buildings in many countries around the world with annual global estimates of structural damage to buildings from termites running into the billions of dollars [167]. They are most prolific in Africa, Asia, South America and Australia but are also prominent in North America where they cause in excess of \$US 100 million of damage each year to houses and businesses in New Orleans alone [168]. Mycelium composites have no termite resistant properties of their own, comprising completely biological and predominantly lignocellulosic material. However, termite resistance of mycelium composites can be improved through substrate selection and application of natural or commercial termiticides [169]. Hempbased mycelium composites have high termite-resistance, exhibiting high termite mortality rates (directly related to efficacy or repellence by termite treatments) and low mass losses resulting from termite infestation over 4 weeks (16-53 wt%). Kenaf-based composites exhibit moderate to complete termite mortality but are associated with the highest mass losses of any untreated mycelium composite (43-62 wt %). Corn-based composites have low termite resistance with slight to moderate termite mortality and 42-43 wt% mass loss. The most effective natural termiticides are guavule resin (flavonoid, cinnamic, terpenoids, and p-anisic acid bioactive compounds) [170] and vetiver oil ( $\alpha$ - and  $\beta$ -vetivone bioactive compounds) [171]. A single coating of these oils provides complete termite mortality and are associated with mass losses of 18-28 wt% and 16-27 wt%, respectively, for treated mycelium composites. This mass loss is significantly less than for untreated composites (42-62 wt%) and an untreated southern yellow pine (Pinus taeda) reference sample (80 wt%). Commercial borax termiticide provides less termite protection than the natural oils with 28-40 wt% mass loss resulting from termite infestation. The fungal species Daedaleopsis confragosa, Ganoderma resinaceum and Trametes versicolor have no significantly different effects on termite repellence or mass loss for mycelium composites. Other degradation parameters of mycelium composites, such as mould and weathering resistance remain undocumented.

### 4. Critical assessment of mycelium composites

Mycelium composites comprising low-weight substrates, such as rice hulls (59 kg/m<sup>3</sup>), are competitive in terms of weight with common synthetic insulation foams, such as polystyrene (PS, 11–50 kg/m<sup>3</sup>), polyurethane (PU, 30–100 kg/m<sup>3</sup>) and phenolic formaldehyde resin foams (PF, 35–120 kg/m<sup>3</sup>) (Table 3). They are also much lighter than all typical

#### Table 3

Comparison of the cost, physical, mechanical, fire, thermal conductivity, acoustic absorption, moisture uptake, termite resistance, manufacturing and end of life properties of mycelium composites and typical synthetic foams (polystyrene (PS), polyurethane (PU) and phenolic formaldehyde resin (PF)) and wood products (plywood (PW), softwood (SW), hardwood (HW)) used in construction.

Data from Holt et al. [10], Pelletier et al. [11], Travaglini et al. [20], Appels et al. [31], Jones et al. [34], Elsacker et al. [37], Jones et al. [41], Ghazvinian et al. [85], Zabihzadeh [156], Bajwa et al. [169], ASTM International [172], NPCS Board of Consultants & Engineers [173], Ashby [174], Del Menezzi [175], Çolakoğlu et al. [176], Jivkov et al. [177], Sinha et al. [178], Niu and Wang [179], Jamalirad et al. [180], Azahari et al. [181], Bodîrlău et al. [182], Engineering Toolbox [183], MatWeb LLC. [184], Jalalian et al. [185].

Material property	Mycelium composites		Synthetic foams		Wood products		
Density (kg/m <sup>3</sup> )	+	59-552	++	PS: 11–50	_	PW: 460-680	
			++	PU: 30–100	_	SW: 440-600	
			++	PF: 35–120		HW: 850-1030	
Material cost (\$US/kg)	+	0.07–0.17 <sup>a</sup>	+	PS: 2.1–2.3	+	PW: 0.5–1.1	
	+		+	PU: 8.2-10.4	+	SW: 0.7–1.4	
			+	PF: 1.7–1.9		HW: 3-11	
Tensile strength (MPa)	-	0.03-0.18	_	PS: 0.15–0.7	++	PW: 10-44	
	-		+	PU: 0.08–103	++	SW:    60–100, ⊥ 3.2–3.9	
			_	PF: 0.19-0.46	++	HW:    132–162, ⊥ 7.1–8.7	
Compressive strength (MPa)		0.17-1.1		PS: 0.03–0.69	++	PW: 8–25	
			+	PU: 0.002-48	++	SW:    35–43, ⊥ 3–9	
				PF: 0.2-0.55	++	HW: ∥ 68–83, ⊥ 12.7–15.6	
Flexural strength (MPa)		0.05-0.29		PS: 0.07–0.70	++	PW: 35–78	
			+	PU: 0.21–57	++	SW: 9.9–11.5	
				PF: 0.38-0.78	++	HW: 10.3-11.5	
Fire resistance	-	no silica: low		PS: very low	_	PW: low	
	+	50 wt% silica: high		PU: very low	_	SW: low	
			++	PF: very high	_	HW: low	
Thermal conductivity (W/m·K)	+	0.04-0.18	++	PS: 0.03-0.04	_	PW: 0.3–0.5	
			+	PU: 0.006-0.8	+	SW: 0.08–0.3	
			++	PF: 0.03-0.04	_	HW: 0.2–0.5	
Acoustic absorption (NRC)	++	>70-75% <sup>b</sup>	+	PS: 0.2–0.6	_	PW: 0.1–0.23	
			+	PU: 0.2–0.8	_	SW/HW: 0.05-0.15	
Moisture uptake (wt%)		40-580	++	PS: 0.03–9	_	PW: 5–49	
			-	PU: 0.01–72		SW/HW: 5-190	
			+	PF: 1–15			
Termite resistance	—	Low-moderate	_	Low, vulnerable to nesting	_	Low, excluding heartwood or treated wood	
Production time		Days-months	++	min-days	++	min-hours	
Feedstock	++	Wastes, by-products	-	PS: styrene	+	PW: wood chips, resin	
			-	PU: isocyanate, polyol	+	SW/HW: wood	
			-	PF: Phenol formaldehyde resin			
Manufacturing process	++	Fungal growth		Polymerization and expansion		PW: lathing, pressing, resin infusion	
						SW/HW: milling	
Biodegradability	++	All constituents		None	++	Wood constituents	
Degradation time	++	Weeks-months		Decades-centuries	+	Years-decades	
End of life	++	Garden composting	-	Recycling, incineration, landfill	-	Recycling, incineration, landfill	

NRC = noise reduction coefficient, with 0 indicating total reflection and 1 indication total absorption of sound. No noise reduction coefficient is available for mycelium composites. The mechanical properties of wood vary parallel (||) or perpendicular ( $\perp$ ) to the wood grain.

<sup>a</sup> Cost of raw materials only.

<sup>b</sup> Acoustic absorption at 1000 Hz.

wood products used in construction, with even heavy mycelium composites produced using pine shavings ( $87 \text{ kg/m}^3$ ) or red or white oak sawdust ( $300-552 \text{ kg/m}^3$ ) having lower or similar densities to plywood (PW, 460–680 kg/m<sup>3</sup>), softwood (SW, 440–600 kg/m<sup>3</sup>) and hardwood (HW, 850–1030 kg/m<sup>3</sup>).

Mycelium composites are also cost competitive with both synthetic foams and wood products, with the raw material cost of mycelium composites, (0.07–0.17 \$US/kg), constituting the cost of the agricultural and industrial by-products used to make them, much lower than the whole-sale price of polystyrene (2.1–2.3 \$US/kg), polyurethane (8.2–10.4 \$US/kg), phenolic formaldehyde resin (1.7–1.9 \$US/kg) foams and plywood (0.5–1.1 \$US/kg), softwood (0.7–1.4 \$US/kg) and hardwood (3–11 \$US/kg) products. No data is available regarding the total manufacturing cost of mycelium composites, however because mycelium composites can be grown in ambient conditions and manufacturing simply constitutes dispensing a combination of steam sterilised agricultural by-product substrate and inoculum into a mould and waiting for full fungal colonisation, the raw material costs can be assumed to be the major component of the total cost.

Mycelium composites also have similar tensile (0.03–0.18 MPa), compressive (0.17–1.1 MPa) and flexural (0.05–0.29 MPa) strengths to polystyrene foams (0.15–0.7 MPa, 0.03–0.69 MPa and 0.07–0.70 MPa, respectively), but are weaker than polyurethane (0.08–103 MPa, 0.002–48 MPa and 0.21–57 MPa, respectively) and phenolic formaldehyde resin (0.19–0.46 MPa, 0.2–0.55 MPa and 0.38–0.78 MPa, respectively) foams. They are also much weaker than wood products, such as plywood (10–44 MPa, 8–25 MPa and 35–78 MPa, respectively), softwood and hardwood, although the mechanical properties of wood vary parallel ( $\parallel$ ) or perpendicular ( $\perp$ ) to the wood grain. Mycelium composites cannot be used in any structural applications traditionally achieved using wood, instead being more suitable for applications, such as door cores, or some panelling applications.

Mycelium composites do however have a significant advantage in terms of fire safety over traditional synthetic insulation materials, such as polystyrene and polyurethane foams, which are very flammable. Even mycelium composites comprising substrates containing no silica have better fire safety than these foams, with composites containing silica sources, such as rice hulls and glass fines, much safer than synthetic foams and even wood products, such as plywood, softwood and hardwood. In terms of fire resistance mycelium composites containing silica are outperformed only by phenolic formaldehyde resin foams which have exceptional fire resistance.

Realistically mycelium composites are best suited to compete with synthetic foams and wood products in thermal or acoustic insulation applications, where their combination of low density, low cost and fire resistance gives them a significant advantage. Mycelium composites produced from wheat straw or hemp fibers have low thermal conductivities (0.04 W/m·K) that can compete with polystyrene (0.03–0.04 W/m·K), polyurethane foam (0.006–0.18 W/m·K) and phenolic formaldehyde resin (0.03–0.04 W/m·K) foams. These values are also much lower than wood products, such as plywood (0.3–0.5 W/m·K), softwood (0.08–0.3 W/m·K) and hardwood (0.2–0.5 W/m·K), making them better thermal insulators than these wood products.

Despite no data being available regarding their noise reduction coefficient (NRC), mycelium composites have also been found to provide 70–75% acoustic absorption at 1000 Hz, which despite not being a parameter comparable with NRCs suggests that mycelium composites are likely to be competitive with the 20–60% absorption of polystyrene foams (NRC of 0.2–0.6) and 20–80% absorption of polyurethane foams (NRC of 0.2–0.8). These acoustic absorption characteristics are also likely to significantly outperform the 10–23% absorption of plywood (NRC of 0.1–0.23) and 5–15% absorption of wood surfaces (NRC of 0.05–0.15). It should be noted that application specific acoustic foams and wood products exhibiting superior performance are available, however since this assessment compares unmodified as-grown mycelium

composites with traditional building materials, unmodified foams and wood products are assumed to provide a fair comparison.

The main disadvantage of mycelium composites for insulation applications is their moisture uptake (40–580 wt%), which is much higher than those of polystyrene (0.03–9 wt%), polyurethane (0.01–72 wt%) and phenolic formaldehyde resin (1–15 wt%) foams, and could be a serious problem in leaking wall or roof cavities. Even plywood, which has a significant moisture uptake capacity (5–49 wt%) still absorbs less water than mycelium composites, although normal timber also suffers from high water absorption characteristics (5–190 wt%) in addition to significant shape changes, such as warping. Like untreated wood products, mycelium composites also do not offer much termite resistance, which could be a problem in termite afflicted countries. However, it should be noted that synthetic foam, such as polystyrene, is also vulnerable to termite damage with termites sometimes establishing nests within the foam.

Another significant problem with mycelium composites compared to synthetic foams and wood products is their very slow manufacturing process, which takes days to months to complete compared to synthetic foams and wood products, which can be produced in minutes to days depending on their manufacturing and curing processes. These disadvantages are however perhaps offset by the environmental benefits of mycelium composites, which upcycle wastes and by-products into higher value materials using natural fungal growth, are fully biodegradable and can simply be composted in the garden over the course of a few months at the end of their life. In comparison, while wood products are also environmentally sustainable, synthetic foams require decades to centuries to decompose in the natural environment, are often not commercially viable to recycle and are instead incinerated for energy recovery.

#### 5. Outlook and future applications of mycelium materials

Fungi continue to play a critical role in many aspects of life, from antibiotic medicines, to food products, such as beer, wine, bread, soy sauce, tempeh and meat substitutes. However, recent studies and commercialisation efforts have also demonstrated the significant potential of mycelium materials and mycelium composites, specifically in the areas of packaging [10,18,42,47,48], thermal insulation [10,36,37,106,107,117] and acoustic absorption foams [11,44,118] with fire resistant properties [34,91,131], in addition to panelling, flooring and furnishings [42-44,54]. The academic and industrial traction that this success has generated could see the widespread use of these materials in the construction sector in the future. The water absorption properties of mycelium composites are also generating interest as superabsorbent [186–188], while the hydrophobicity of mycelium material itself could see extension of mycelium-based films to coating [13,66] or textile [189] applications. Other applications of promise for mycelium stem from the chitin, chitosan and  $\beta$ -glucan polymers it contains. Extraction of these polymers for use in 3D printed structures, reinforcement for polymer nanocomposites, production of films, sheets and nanopapers [12] opens new doors in the replacement of synthetic polymers across these applications, which can in turn expand the use of mycelium into the realms of most products traditionally made from synthetic polymers, including filtration membranes [190], printed circuit boards [191], sports equipment and most other consumer products.

### 6. Conclusion

Mycelial growth provides a unique low energy bio-fabrication method to upcycle abundant agricultural by-products and wastes into cheap and environmentally sustainable alternatives to synthetic construction materials for applications, such as acoustic and thermal insulation, door cores, panelling, flooring, cabinetry and other furnishings. Acoustic and thermal insulation materials are typically highly porous and low-density materials, trapping air and attenuating sound waves, while door cores, panelling, flooring and cabinetry require scratch resistance (hardness), high flexural strengths and stiffness. Mycelium composites exhibit foam-like mechanical properties, which can be improved to resemble natural materials (e.g. wood and cork) and polymer materials (e.g. polyethylene and acrylonitrile butadiene styrene) through fungal species (continuous phase) and dispersed agricultural residue filler selection, physical processing (e.g. hot and cold pressing), resin infusion and hybridisation with materials, such as latex and cellulose. Mycelium composites are particularly well suited for thermal and acoustic insulation applications, exhibiting similar or lower thermal conductivities than commercial thermal insulation materials and 70–75% acoustic absorption or better, outperforming traditional ceiling tiles, polyurethane foams and plywood. They also exhibit better fire reaction and fire safety properties than traditional construction materials, such as extruded polystyrene insulation and particleboard and good termite resistance utilising natural termiticides. However, their typically foam-like mechanical properties, high moisture uptake and many gaps in material property documentation currently limit the application and usage of mycelium materials with further research and development of these materials necessary, in addition to targeted usage as non- or semi-structural supplements to traditional construction materials in specific, suitable applications, including insulation, panelling and furnishings. Nonetheless, the growing trends in the research and commercialisation of mycelium composite materials and their useful material properties makes them an effective, cheap and environmentally sustainable technology emerging with the potential to significantly contribute to the future of green construction.

### **CRediT** authorship contribution statement

Mitchell Jones: Conceptualization, Investigation, Formal analysis, Writing - original draft. Andreas Mautner: Writing - review & editing. Stefano Luenco: Methodology, Writing - review & editing. Alexander Bismarck: Supervision, Writing - review & editing. Sabu John: Supervision, Writing - review & editing.

### **Declaration of competing interest**

The authors declare that they have no known competing financial interests or personal relationships that could have appeared to influence the work reported in this paper.

### Acknowledgments

MJ was sponsored by an Australian Government Research Training Program Scholarship at RMIT University and AM was funded by the University of Vienna.

#### References

- L.S. Pheng, L.S. Hou, The Economy and the Construction Industry, Construction Quality and the Economy, Springer, Berlin, Germany, 2019.
- [2] M.V. Madurwar, R.V. Ralegaonkar, S.A. Mandavgane, Application of agro-waste for sustainable construction materials: a review, Constr. Build. Mater. 38 (1) (2013) 872–878.
- [3] I. Sartori, A.G. Hestnes, Energy use in the life cycle of conventional and low-energy buildings: a review article, Energy Build. 39 (3) (2007) 249–257.
- [4] C. Thormark, A low energy building in a life cycle–its embodied energy, energy need for operation and recycling potential, Build. Environ. 37 (4) (2002) 429–435.
- [5] J. Monahan, J.C. Powell, An embodied carbon and energy analysis of modern methods of construction in housing: a case study using a lifecycle assessment framework, Energy Build. 43 (1) (2011) 179–188.
- [6] S. Bhuvaneshwari, H. Hettiarachchi, J.N. Meegoda, Crop residue burning in India: policy challenges and potential solutions, Int. J. Environ. Res. Public Health 16 (5) (2019) 832.
- [7] M.M. Tun, D. Juchelkova, M.M. Win, A.M. Thu, T. Puchor, Biomass energy: an overview of biomass sources, energy potential, and management in Southeast Asian countries, Resources 8 (2) (2019) 81.
- [8] C. Defonseka, Introduction to Polymeric Composites with Rice Hulls, Smithers Information Ltd., OH, 2014.

- [9] M. Jones, T. Huynh, C. Dekiwadia, F. Daver, S. John, Mycelium composites: a review of engineering characteristics and growth kinetics, Journal of Bionanoscience 11 (4) (2017) 241–257.
- [10] G. Holt, G. Mcintyre, D. Flagg, E. Bayer, J. Wanjura, M. Pelletier, Fungal mycelium and cotton plant materials in the manufacture of biodegradable molded packaging material: evaluation study of select blends of cotton byproducts, J. Biobaased Mater. Bioenergy 6 (4) (2012) 431–439.
- [11] M.G. Pelletier, G.A. Holt, J.D. Wanjura, E. Bayer, G. McIntyre, An evaluation study of mycelium based acoustic absorbers grown on agricultural by-product substrates, Ind. Crop. Prod. 51 (1) (2013) 480–485.
- [12] W. Nawawi, M. Jones, R.J. Murphy, K.-Y. Lee, E. Kontturi, A. Bismarck, Nanomaterials derived from fungal sources - is it the new hype? Biomacromolecules (2019) https://doi.org/10.1021/acs.biomac.9b01141.
- [13] M. Haneef, L. Ceseracciu, C. Canale, I.S. Bayer, J.A. Heredia-Guerrero, A. Athanassiou, Advanced materials from fungal mycelium: fabrication and tuning of physical properties, Sci. Rep. 7 (1) (2017), 41292.
- [14] M. Islam, G. Tudryn, R. Bucinell, L. Schadler, R. Picu, Morphology and mechanics of fungal mycelium, Sci. Rep. 7 (1) (2017), 13070.
- [15] Sustainability Victoria, Market summary recycled glass, https://www.sustainability.vic.gov.au/-/media/SV/Publications/Government/Waste-and-resource-recovery/Recycled-materials-in-pavement/Market-Analysis-Glass-Sept-2014-PDF.pdf? la=en 2014, Accessed date: 18 August 2019.
- [16] DP CleanTech, Understanding rice husk as a biomass fuel, http://www. dpcleantech.com/files/Understanding-rice-husk-as-a-biomass-fuel-EN-V1-2013.9. 4.pdf 2013, Accessed date: 14 July 2019.
- [17] V.K. Thakur, A.S. Singha, Biomass-based Biocomposites, Smithers Rapra Technology Ltd., Shropshire, U.K., 2013
- [18] R. Abhijith, A. Ashok, C.R. Rejeesh, Sustainable packaging applications from mycelium to substitute polystyrene: a review, Materials Today: Proceedings 5 (1, Part 2) (2018) 2139–2145.
- [19] Y.H. Arifin, Y. Yusuf, Mycelium fibers as new resource for environmental sustainability, Procedia Eng. 53 (1) (2013) 504–508.
- [20] S. Travaglini, J. Noble, P.G. Ross, C.K.H. Dharan, Mycology Matrix Composites, 28th Annual Technical Conference of the American Society for Composites, State College, PA, 2013.
- [21] J.A. López Nava, J. Méndez González, X. Ruelas Chacón, J.A. Nájera Luna, Assessment of edible fungi and films bio-based material simulating expanded polystyrene, Mater. Manuf. Process. 31 (8) (2016) 1085–1090.
- [22] M. Abrams, Construction Materials Made From 'Shrooms', http://www.asme.org/ engineering-topics/articles/construction-and-building/construction-materialsmade-from-shrooms 2014, Accessed date: 9 October 2019.
- [23] L. Jiang, D. Walczyk, G. McIntyre, R. Bucinell, G. Tudryn, Manufacturing of biocomposite sandwich structures using mycelium-bound cores and preforms, J. Manuf. Process. 28 (1) (2017) 50–59.
- [24] L. Jiang, D. Walczyk, G. McIntyre, R. Bucinell, A new approach to manufacturing biocomposite sandwich structures: mycelium-based cores, 11th International Manufacturing Science and Engineering Conference, American Society of Mechanical Engineers, 2016.
- [25] M. Rinaudo, Chitin and chitosan-general properties and applications, ChemInform 38 (7) (2007) 603-632.
- [26] Y. Bamba, Y. Ogawa, T. Saito, L.A. Berglund, A. Isogai, Estimating the strength of single chitin nanofibrils via sonication-induced fragmentation, Biomacromolecules 18 (12) (2017) 4405–4410.
- [27] J. Webster, R. Weber, Introduction to Fungi, Cambridge University Press, Cambridge, U.K., 2007
- [28] S. Bartnicki-Garcia, Cell wall chemistry, morphogenesis, and taxonomy of fungi, Annu. Rev. Microbiol. 22 (1) (1968) 87–108.
- [29] J.G.H. Wessels, P.C. Mol, J.H. Sietsma, C.A. Vermeulen, Wall Structure, Wall Growth, and Fungal Cell Morphogenesis, Biochemistry of Cell Walls and Membranes in Fungi, Springer, Berlin, Germany, 1990.
- [30] F. Appels, J. Dijksterhuis, C.E. Lukasiewicz, K.M.B. Jansen, H.A.B. Wösten, P. Krijgsheld, Hydrophobin gene deletion and environmental growth conditions impact mechanical properties of mycelium by affecting the density of the material, Sci. Rep. 8 (1) (2018) 4703.
- [31] F. Appels, S. Camere, M. Montalti, E. Karana, K.M. Jansen, J. Dijksterhuis, P. Krijgsheld, H.A. Wösten, Fabrication factors influencing mechanical, moistureand water-related properties of mycelium-based composites, Mater. Des. 161 (1) (2019) 64–71.
- [32] M.F. Ashby, H. Shercliff, D. Cebon, Materials: Engineering, Science, Processing and Design, Butterworth-Heinemann, Oxford, U.K., 2018
- [33] K. Kavanagh, Fungi: Biology and Applications, John Wiley & Sons, Hoboken, NJ, 2005.
- [34] M. Jones, T. Bhat, T. Huynh, E. Kandare, R. Yuen, C. Wang, S. John, Waste-derived low-cost mycelium composite construction materials with improved fire safety, Fire Mater. 42 (7) (2018) 816–825.
- [35] S. Camere, E. Karana, Fabricating materials from living organisms: an emerging design practice, J. Clean. Prod. 186 (1) (2018) 570–584.
- [36] Y. Xing, M. Brewer, H. El-Gharabawy, G. Griffith, P. Jones, Growing and testing mycelium bricks as building insulation materials, IOP Conference Series: Earth and Environmental Science 121 (2) (2018), 022032.
- [37] E. Elsacker, S. Vandelook, J. Brancart, E. Peeters, L. De Laet, Mechanical, physical and chemical characterisation of mycelium-based composites with different types of lignocellulosic substrates, PLoS ONE 4 (7) (2019), e0213954.
- [38] R.J.J. Lelivelt, The Mechanical Possibilities of Mycelium Materials, Eindhoven University of Technology, Eindhoven, Netherlands, 2015.

- [39] G. McIntyre, A. Poetzsch, S. Van Hook, D. Flagg, Method for Producing a Composite Material, 2012.
- [40] D.H. Griffin, Fungal Physiology, John Wiley & Sons, Hoboken, NJ, 1996.
- [41] M. Jones, A. Lawrie, T. Huynh, P. Morrison, A. Mautner, A. Bismarck, S. John, Agricultural by-product suitability for the production of chitinous composites and nanofibers, Process Biochem. 80 (2019) 95–102.
- [42] Ecovative Design LLC, Mycocomposite Mycelium-bound Agricultural Byproducts, http://ecovativedesign.com/mycocomposite 2019, Accessed date: 25 November 2019.
- [43] MycoTech, Eco Binderless Board, https://www.mycote.ch/biobo 2019, Accessed date: 25 November 2019.
- [44] Mogu s.r.l, Mycelium Technology, https://mogu.bio/technology/ 2019, Accessed date: 25 November 2019.
- [45] Ecovative Design LLC, MycoFlex, https://ecovativedesign.com/mycoflex 2019, Accessed date: 25 November 2019.
- [46] L Jiang, D. Walczyk, G. McIntyre, R. Bucinell, B. Li, Bioresin infused then cured mycelium-based sandwich-structure biocomposites: resin transfer molding (RTM) process, flexural properties, and simulation, J. Clean. Prod. 207 (1) (2019) 123–135.
- [47] Dell Inc, Green Packaging & Shipping, http://www.dell.com/learn/us/en/uscorp1/ corp-comm/mushroom-packaging 2016, Accessed date: 21 July 2019.
- [48] E. Gosden, Ikea plans mushroom-based packaging as eco-friendly replacement for polystyrene, http://www.telegraph.co.uk/news/earth/businessandecology/ recycling/12172439/Ikea-plans-mushroom-based-packaging-as-eco-friendly-replacement-for-polystyrene.html 2016, Accessed date: 12 August 2019.
- [49] J. Austin, Mycotectural Polyominoes, http://www.zero1.org/exhibitions/about-pp 2013, Accessed date: 17 July 2019.
- [50] Superflux, Mycotecture (Phil Ross), http://designandviolence.moma.org/ mycotecture-phil-ross/ 2014, Accessed date: 18 July 2019.
- [51] A. Rajagopal, Behind the Living's "100% Organic" Pavilion for MoMA PS1, https:// www.metropolismag.com/technology/behind-livings-100-organic-pavilionmoma-ps1/ 2014, Accessed date: 5 August 2019.
- [52] A. Fisher, Industrial-strength fungus, http://content.time.com/time/magazine/article/0,9171,1957474,00.html 2010, Accessed date: 12 August 2019.
- [53] MycoWorks, Materials, https://www.mycoworks.com/ 2019, Accessed date: 25 November 2019.
- [54] Krown Design, Beautiful Products with Fungus and Biomass, https://www.krown. bio/ 2019, Accessed date: 25 November 2019.
- [55] Officina Corpuscoli, Materials, https://www.corpuscoli.com/ 2019, Accessed date: 25 November 2019.
- [56] TU Delft, Mycelium-based Materials for Product Design, https://www.tudelft.nl/ en/ide/research/research-labs/emerging-materials-lab/environmentally-sensitivematerials/mycelium-based-materials-for-product-design/ 2019, Accessed date: 25 November 2019.
- [57] T. Huynh, M. Jones, Scientists create new building material out of fungus, rice and glass, https://theconversation.com/scientists-create-new-building-material-outof-fungus-rice-and-glass-98153 2018, Accessed date: 25 November 2019.
- [58] ETH Zurich, Mycelium-based composite materials, https://fcl.ethz.ch/research/archipelago-cities/alternative-construction-materials/mycelium.html 2019, Accessed date: 25 November 2019.
- [59] Utrecht University, Research through design, https://www.uu.nl/en/research/microbiology/mycelium-design 2019, Accessed date: 25 November 2019.
- [60] E. Karana, D. Blauwhoff, E. Hultink, S. Camere, When the material grows: a case study on designing (with) mycelium-based materials, Int. J. Des. 12 (2) (2018) 119–136.
- [61] H. Wösten, P. Krijgsheld, M. Montalti, H. Läkk, L. Summerer, Growing Fungi Structures in Space, http://www.esa.int/gsp/ACT/doc/ARI/ARI%20Study%20Report/ACT-RPT-HAB-ARI-16-6101-Fungi\_structures.pdf 2018, Accessed date: 26 November 2019.
- [62] N. Attias, O. Danai, T. Abitbol, E. Tarazi, N. Ezov, I. Pereman, Y.J. Grobman, Mycelium bio-composites in industrial design and architecture: comparative review and experimental analysis, J. Clean. Prod. (2019), 119037. https://doi.org/10.1016/j. jclepro.2019.119037.
- [63] H.A. Wösten, Filamentous fungi for the production of enzymes, chemicals and materials, Curr. Opin. Biotechnol. 59 (2019) 65–70.
- [64] D. Grimm, H.A. Wösten, Mushroom cultivation in the circular economy, Appl. Microbiol. Biotechnol. 102 (18) (2018) 7795–7803.
- [65] B. Geldermans, M. Tenpierik, P. Luscuere, Circular and flexible indoor partitioning a design conceptualization of innovative materials and value chains, Buildings 9 (9) (2019) 194.
- [66] M. Jones, K. Weiland, M. Kujundzic, J. Theiner, H. Kahlig, E. Kontturi, S. John, A. Bismarck, A. Mautner, Waste-derived low-cost mycelium nanopapers with tunable mechanical and surface properties, Biomacromolecules 20 (9) (2019) 3513–3523.
- [67] W. Nawawi, K.-Y. Lee, E. Kontturi, R. Murphy, A. Bismarck, Chitin nanopaper from mushroom extract: natural composite of nanofibres and glucan from a single biobased source, ACS Sustain. Chem. Eng. 7 (7) (2019) 6492–6496.
- [68] M. Jones, T. Huynh, S. John, Inherent species characteristic influence and growth performance assessment for mycelium composite applications, Adv. Mater. Lett. 9 (1) (2018) 71–80.
- [69] J. Kung'u, The Phases of Fungal Growth in Indoor Environment, http://www. moldbacteria.com/mold/the-phases-of-fungal-growth-in-indoor-environment. html 2016, Accessed date: 25 August 2019.
- [70] P. Stamets, Mycelium Running: How Mushrooms Can Help Save the World, Ten Speed Press, Berkeley, CA, 2005.
- [71] D.N. Pegler, Hyphal analysis of basidiomata, Mycol. Res. 100 (2) (1996) 129-142.

- [72] E.J.H. Corner, The construction of polypores, Phytomorphology 3 (3) (1953) 152–167.
- [73] K.S. Ko, H.S. Jung, Molecular phylogeny of Trametes and related genera, Antonie Van Leeuwenhoek 75 (3) (1999) 191–199.
  [74] L. Ryvarden, Genera of polypores: nomenclature and taxonomy, Synopsis
- Fungorum 5 (1991) 1–363.
- [75] A. Ames, A Consideration of Structure in Relation to Genera of the Polyporaceae, 1913.
  [76] S.M. Stocks, C.R. Thomas, Strength of mid-logarithmic and stationary phase
- [70] SAN, SUCKS, C.K. THOMAS, STERIGH OF HID-IOGATICHTIC and Stationary phase Saccharopolyspora erythraea hyphae during a batch fermentation in defined nitrate-limited medium, Biotechnol, Bioeng. 73 (5) (2001) 370–378.
- [77] S.M. Stocks, C.R. Thomas, Viability, strength, and fragmentation of Saccharopolyspora erythraea in submerged fermentation, Biotechnol. Bioeng. 75 (6) (2001) 702–709.
- [78] Z.J. Li, V. Shukla, K. Wenger, A. Fordyce, A. Pedersen, M. Marten, Estimation of hyphal tensile strength in production-scale Aspergillus oryzae fungal fermentations, Biotechnol. Bioeng. 77 (1) (2002) 601–613.
- [79] E. Bayer, G. McIntyre, Substrate Composition and Method for Growing Mycological Materials, 2012.
- [80] E. Bayer, G. McIntyre, Method for Growing Mycological Materials, 2015.
- [81] D.W. Green, J.E. Winandy, D.E. Kretschmann, Mechanical Properties of Wood, USDA Forest Service, WI, 1999.
- [82] K.J. Buschow, R.W. Cahn, M.C. Flemings, B. Ilschner, E.J. Kramer, S. Mahajan, Encyclopedia of Materials, Elsevier, Amsterdam, Netherlands, 2001.
- [83] O. Faruk, A.K. Bledzki, H.-P. Fink, M. Sain, Biocomposites reinforced with natural fibers: 2000–2010, Prog. Polym. Sci. 37 (11) (2012) 1552–1596.
- [84] J. He, C.M. Cheng, D.G. Su, M.F. Zhong, Study on the mechanical properties of the latex-mycelium composite, Appl. Mech. Mater. 507 (1) (2014) 415–420.
- [85] A. Ghazvinian, P. Farrokhsiar, F. Vieira, J. Pecchia, B. Gursoy, Mycelium-based biocomposites for architecture: assessing the effects of cultivation factors on compressive strength, The eCAADe and SIGraDi Conference, University of Porto, Portugal, 2019.
- [86] X.C. Xia, X.W. Chen, Z. Zhang, X. Chen, W.M. Zhao, B. Liao, B. Hur, Effects of porosity and pore size on the compressive properties of closed-cell Mg alloy foam, Journal of Magnesium and Alloys 1 (4) (2013) 330–335.
- [87] M. Islam, G. Tudryn, R. Bucinell, L. Schadler, R. Picu, Mechanical behavior of mycelium-based particulate composites, J. Mater. Sci. 53 (24) (2018) 16371–16382.
- [88] D. Roylance, Stresses in Beams, Massachusetts Institute of Technology, Cambridge, MA, 2000.
- [89] N. Chand, M. Fahim, Tribology of Natural Fiber Polymer Composites, Woodhead Publishing, Cambridge, U.K., 2008
- [90] A.K.R. Choudhury, Principles of Textile Finishing, Woodhead Publishing, Cambridge, U.K., 2017
- [91] M. Jones, T. Bhat, E. Kandare, A. Thomas, P. Joseph, C. Dekiwadia, R. Yuen, S. John, J. Ma, C. Wang, Thermal degradation and fire properties of fungal mycelium and mycelium-biomass composite materials, Sci. Rep. 8 (1) (2018), 17583.
- [92] G.J. Tudryn, L.C. Smith, J. Freitag, R. Bucinell, L.S. Schadler, Processing and morphology impacts on mechanical properties of fungal based biopolymer composites, J. Polym. Environ. 26 (4) (2018) 1473–1483.
- [93] C. Dai, C. Yu, X. Zhou, Heat and mass transfer in wood composite panels during hot pressing. Part II. Modeling void formation and mat permeability, Wood Fiber Sci. 37 (2) (2007) 242–257.
- [94] B. Butterfield, K. Chapman, L. Christie, A. Dickson, Ultrastructural characteristics of failure surfaces in medium density fiberboard, For. Prod. J. 42 (6) (1992) 55.
- [95] L.M.H. Carvalho, C.A.V. Costa, Modelling and simulation of the hot-pressing process in the production of medium density fiberboard (MDF), Chem. Eng. Commun. 170 (1) (1998) 1–21.
- [96] A.J. Stamm, Wood and Cellulose Science, Ronald Press Co., NY, 1964.
- [97] N. Sombatsompop, K. Chaochanchaikul, Effect of moisture content on mechanical properties, thermal and structural stability and extrudate texture of poly(vinyl chloride)/wood sawdust composites, Polym. Int. 53 (9) (2004) 1210–1218.
- [98] Y.J. Wong, S.K. Arumugasamy, K.B. Mustapha, Development of a computational predictive model for the nonlinear in-plane compressive response of sandwich panels with bio-foam, Compos. Struct. 212 (1) (2019) 423–433.
- [99] J. Vinson, The Behavior of Sandwich Structures of Isotropic and Composite Materials, Routledge, Oxford, U.K., 2018
- [100] H.G. Allen, Analysis and Design of Structural Sandwich Panels, Pergamon Press, Oxford, U.K., 2013
- [101] B. Kim, R.M. Christensen, Basic two-dimensional core types for sandwich structures, Int. J. Mech. Sci. 42 (4) (2000) 657–676.
- [102] MatWeb, Flexural Strength Testing of Plastics, http://www.matweb.com/reference/flexuralstrength.aspx 2018, Accessed date: 30 April 2019.
- [103] W. Sun, M. Tajvidi, C.G. Hunt, G. McIntyre, D.J. Gardner, Fully bio-based hybrid composites made of wood, fungal mycelium and cellulose Nanofibrils, Sci. Rep. 9 (1) (2019) 3766.
- [104] D. Theng, G. Arbat, M. Delgado-Aguilar, F. Vilaseca, B. Ngo, P. Mutjé, Alllignocellulosic fiberboard from corn biomass and cellulose nanofibers, Ind. Crop. Prod. 76 (1) (2015) 166–173.
- [105] K. Weiland, M. Jones, M. Fortea-Verdejo, A. Mautner, A. Bismarck, S. John, Wastederived nanocellulose-chitin hybrid materials with tunable physical properties, 22nd International Conference on Composite Materials, Melbourne, Australia, 2019.
- [106] A.M. Papadopoulos, State of the art in thermal insulation materials and aims for future developments, Energy Build. 37 (1) (2005) 77–86.

- [107] F. Asdrubali, F. D'Alessandro, S. Schiavoni, A review of unconventional sustainable building insulation materials, Sustain. Mater. Technol. 4 (1) (2015) 1–17.
- [108] F. Collet, S. Prétot, Thermal conductivity of hemp concretes: variation with formulation, density and water content, Constr. Build. Mater. 65 (1) (2014) 612–619.
- [109] M. Jerman, M. Keppert, J. Výborný, R. Černý, Hygric, thermal and durability properties of autoclaved aerated concrete, Constr. Build. Mater. 41 (1) (2013) 352–359.
- [110] H. Uysal, R. Demirboğa, R. Şahin, R. Gül, The effects of different cement dosages, slumps, and pumice aggregate ratios on the thermal conductivity and density of concrete, Cem. Concr. Res. 34 (5) (2004) 845–848.
- [111] K. Kadoya, N. Matsunaga, A. Nagashima, Viscosity and thermal conductivity of dry air in the gaseous phase, J. Phys. Chem. Ref. Data 14 (4) (1985) 947–970.
- [112] K. Wall, P. Walker, C. Gross, C. White, T. Mander, Development and testing of a prototype straw bale house, Proc. Inst. Civ. Eng. Constr. Mater 165 (6) (2012) 377–384.
- [113] H.-R. Kymäläinen, A.-M. Sjöberg, Flax and hemp fibres as raw materials for thermal insulations, Build. Environ. 43 (7) (2008) 1261–1269.
- [114] D.A. Bainbridge, High performance low cost buildings of straw, Agric. Ecosyst. Environ. 16 (3) (1986) 281–284.
- [115] M. Pruteanu, Investigations regarding the thermal conductivity of straw, Buletinul Institutului Politehnic din lasi. Sectia Constructii, Arhitectura 56 (3) (2010) 9.
- [116] T.L. Bergman, F.P. Incropera, D.P. DeWitt, A.S. Lavine, Fundamentals of Heat and Mass Transfer, John Wiley & Sons, Hoboken, N.J. 2011.
- [117] Z. Yang, F. Zhang, B. Still, M. White, P. Amstislavski, Physical and mechanical properties of fungal mycelium-based biofoam, J. Mater. Civ. Eng. 29 (7) (2017), 04017030.
- [118] M.G. Pelletier, G.A. Holt, J.D. Wanjura, L. Greetham, G. McIntyre, E. Bayer, J. Kaplan-Bie, Acoustic evaluation of mycological biopolymer, an all-natural closed cell foam alternative, Ind. Crop. Prod. 139 (1) (2019), 111533.
- [119] R.S. Pierre, D.J. Maguire, C.S. Automotive, The Impact of A-Weighting Sound Pressure Level Measurements During the Evaluation of Noise Exposure, NOISE-CON, Baltimore, MD, 2004.
- [120] P. Pongrácz, C. Molnár, Á. Miklósi, Acoustic parameters of dog barks carry emotional information for humans, Appl. Anim. Behav. Sci. 100 (3) (2006) 228–240.
- [121] D.R. Feinberg, B.C. Jones, A.C. Little, D.M. Burt, D.I. Perrett, Manipulations of fundamental and formant frequencies influence the attractiveness of human male voices, Anim. Behav. 69 (3) (2005) 561–568.
- [122] M.J. Owren, M. Berkowitz, J.-A. Bachorowski, Listeners judge talker sex more efficiently from male than from female vowels, Percept. Psychophys. 69 (6) (2007) 930–941.
- [123] U. Sandberg, The Multi-coincidence Peak Around 1000 Hz in Tyre/road Noise Spectra, Euronoise, Naples, Italy, 2003.
- [124] L.H. Bell, D.H. Bell, Industrial Noise Control: Fundamentals and Applications, Marcel Dekker, N.Y, 1994.
- [125] H.S. Seddeq, Factors influencing acoustic performance of sound absorptive materials, Aust. J. Basic Appl. Sci. 3 (4) (2009) 4610–4617.
- [126] M. Ren, F. Jacobsen, A method of measuring the dynamic flow resistance and reactance of porous materials, Appl. Acoust. 39 (4) (1993) 265–276.
- [127] C.J. Hemond, Engineering Acoustics and Noise Control, Prentice Hall, NJ, 1983.
- [128] T. Koizumi, N. Tsujiuchi, A. Adachi, The development of sound absorbing materials using natural bamboo fibers, WIT Transactions on The Built Environment 59 (1) (2002) 1.
- [129] F. Sun, P. Banks-Lee, H. Peng, Sound absorption in an anisotropic periodically layered fluid-saturated porous medium, Appl. Acoust. 39 (1) (1993) 65–76.
- [130] B. Castagnede, A. Aknine, B. Brouard, V. Tarnow, Effects of compression on the sound absorption of fibrous materials, Appl. Acoust. 61 (2) (2000) 173–182.
- [131] M. Jones, T. Bhat, C. Wang, K. Moinuddin, S. John, Thermal degradation and fire reaction properties of mycelium composites, 21st International Conference on Composite Materials, Xi'an, China, 2017.
- [132] H. Yang, R. Yan, H. Chen, D.H. Lee, C. Zheng, Characteristics of hemicellulose, cellulose and lignin pyrolysis, Fuel 86 (12–13) (2007) 1781–1788.
- [133] S. Hu, L. Song, H. Pan, Y. Hu, Effect of a novel chitosan-based flame retardant on thermal and flammability properties of polyvinyl alcohol, J. Therm. Anal. Calorim. 112 (2) (2013) 859–864.
- [134] L. Costes, F. Laoutid, S. Brohez, P. Dubois, Bio-based flame retardants: when nature meets fire protection, Mater. Sci. Eng. R. Rep. 117 (2017) 1–25.
- [135] K. El-Tahlawy, Chitosan phosphate: a new way for production of eco-friendly flame-retardant cotton textiles, J. Text. Inst. 99 (3) (2008) 185–191.
- [136] J. Alongi, R.A. Carletto, F. Bosco, F. Carosio, A. Di Blasio, F. Cuttica, V. Antonucci, M. Giordano, G. Malucelli, Caseins and hydrophobins as novel green flame retardants for cotton fabrics, Polym. Degrad. Stab. 99 (2014) 111–117.
- [137] M.S. Ismail, A. Waliuddin, Effect of rice husk ash on high strength concrete, Constr. Build. Mater. 10 (7) (1996) 521–526.
- [138] V. Bansal, A. Ahmad, M. Sastry, Fungus-mediated biotransformation of amorphous silica in rice husk to nanocrystalline silica, J. Am. Chem. Soc. 128 (43) (2006) 14059–14066.
- [139] C.S. Prasad, K.N. Maiti, R. Venugopal, Effect of rice husk ash in whiteware compositions, Ceram. Int. 27 (6) (2001) 629–635.
- [140] Alex Fraser Group, Leading the way in glass recycling, http://www.alexfraser.com. au/article/News/Leading\_the\_way\_in\_glass\_recycling 2014, Accessed date: 12 August 2019.
- [141] Food and Agriculture Organization of the United Nations, Rice Market Monitor, 2017.
- [142] A.P. Mouritz, A.G. Gibson, Fire Properties of Polymer Composite Materials, Springer, Berlin, Germany, 2007.
- [143] U. Sorathia, C. Divisjón, R. Lyon, A review of fire test methods and criteria for composites, SAMPE J. 33 (4) (1997) 23–31.

- [144] A. Mouritz, Z. Mathys, A. Gibson, Heat release of polymer composites in fire, Compos. A: Appl. Sci. Manuf. 37 (7) (2006) 1040–1054.
- [145] V. Babrauskas, Q. Fires, Why was the fire so big HHR: the role of heat release rate in described fires, Fire & Arson Investigator 47 (1) (1997) 54–57.
- [146] V. Babrauskas, R.D. Peacock, Heat release rate: the single most important variable in fire hazard, Fire Saf. J. 18 (3) (1992) 255–272.
- [147] J. Brown, P. Fawell, Z. Mathys, Fire-hazard assessment of extended-chain polyethylene and aramid composites by cone calorimetry, Fire Mater. 18 (3) (1994) 167–172.
- [148] Q. Zhao, B. Zhang, H. Quan, R.C.M. Yam, R.K.K. Yuen, R.K.Y. Li, Flame retardancy of rice husk-filled high-density polyethylene ecocomposites, Compos. Sci. Technol. 69 (15) (2009) 2675–2681.
- [149] R.J.A. Gosselink, Lignin as a Renewable Aromatic Resource for the Chemical Industry, University of Twente, 2011.
- [150] F.Y. Hshieh, Shielding effects of silica-ash layer on the combustion of silicones and their possible applications on the fire retardancy of organic polymers, Fire Mater. 22 (2) (1998) 69–76.
- [151] W. Gilwee, Fire retardant materials in aviation, 4th Annual Plastics Symposium, 1975.
- [152] J. Liu, W. Chow, Study on flashover in small residential units with an open kitchen by nonlinear dynamics, 10th International Conference on Heat Transfer, Fluid Mechanics and Thermodynamics, Orlando, FL, 2014.
- [153] F.B. Clarke, Physiological effects of smoke: managing escape, ASHRAE J. 39 (3) (1997) 47.
- [154] V. Babrauskas, B.C. Levin, R.G. Gann, M. Paabo, R.H. Harris, R.D. Peacock, S. Yusa, Toxic potency measurement for fire hazard analysis, Fire. Technol 28 (2) (1992) 163–167.
- [155] M.M. Hirschler, Fire hazard and toxic potency of the smoke from burning materials, J. Fire Sci. 5 (5) (1987) 289–307.
- [156] S.M. Zabihzadeh, Water uptake and flexural properties of natural filler/HDPE composites, BioResources 5 (1) (2009) 232–316.
- [157] M.M. Li, H.C. Pan, S.L. Huang, M. Scholz, Controlled experimental study on removing diesel oil spillages using agricultural waste products, Chem. Eng. Technol. 36 (4) (2013) 673–680.
- [158] S. Chung, M.T. Suidan, A.D. Venosa, Partially acetylated sugarcane bagasse for wicking oil from contaminated wetlands, Chem. Eng. Technol. 34 (12) (2011) 1989–1996.
- [159] L. Wei, S. Liang, A.G. McDonald, Thermophysical properties and biodegradation behavior of green composites made from polyhydroxybutyrate and potato peel waste fermentation residue, Ind. Crop. Prod. 69 (1) (2015) 91–103.
- [160] R. Housseinpour, A.J. Latibari, R. Farnood, P. Fatehi, S.J. Sepiddehdam, Fiber morphology and chemical composition of rapeseed (Brassica napus) stems, IAWA J. 31 (4) (2010) 457–464.
- [161] W. Pigman, The Carbohydrates: Chemistry, Biochemistry, Physiology, Elsevier, Amsterdam, Netherlands, 2012.
- [162] J. Michniewicz, G. Biliaderis, W. Bushuk, Effect of added pentosans on some properties of wheat bread, Food Chem. 43 (4) (1992) 251–257.
- [163] B. Ruxanda, C.A. Teacă, I. Spiridon, Chemical modification of beech wood: effect on thermal stability, BioResources 3 (3) (2008) 789–800.
- [164] M.J. Boonstra, B. Tjeerdsma, Chemical analysis of heat treated softwoods, Holz Roh Werkst. 64 (3) (2006) 204.
- [165] B.-W. Hong, Dynamic viscoelasticity of hot pressed wood, Journal of the Korean Wood Science and Technology 12 (4) (1984) 3–10.
- [166] T.H. Mokhothu, M.J. John, Bio-based coatings for reducing water sorption in natural fibre reinforced composites, Sci. Rep. 7 (1) (2017), 13335.
- [167] J. Logan, D. Buckley, Subterranean Termite Control in Buildings, Elsevier, Amsterdam, Netherlands, 1991.
- [168] L.P. Guillebeau, N. Hinkle, P. Roberts, Summary of losses from insect damage and cost of control in Georgia 2006, https://pdfs.semanticscholar.org/f531/ e6dc905fd2a1bb7efe82b80a87fea0ab5aa5.pdf?\_ga=2.35011745.1050984241. 1570712157-1414794384.1566368534 2008, Accessed date: 1 October 2019.
- [169] D.S. Bajwa, G.A. Holt, S.G. Bajwa, S.E. Duke, G. McIntyre, Enhancement of termite (Reticulitermes flavipes L.) resistance in mycelium reinforced biofibercomposites, Ind. Crop. Prod. 107 (2017) 420–426.
- [170] J.D. Bultman, S.-L. Chen, W.W. Schloman, Anti-termitic efficacy of the resin and rubber in fractionator overheads from a guayule extraction process, Ind. Crop. Prod. 8 (2) (1998) 133–143.
- [171] B.C. Zhu, G. Henderson, F. Chen, H. Fei, R.A. Laine, Evaluation of vetiver oil and seven insect-active essential oils against the Formosan subterranean termite, J. Chem. Ecol. 27 (8) (2001) 1617–1625.
- [172] ASTM International, ASTM C578–04, Standard Specification for Rigid, Cellular Polystyrene Thermal Insulation, ASTM International, West Conshohocken, PA, 2004.
- [173] NPCS Board of Consultants & Engineers, Phenolic Resins Technology Handbook, 2nd Revised edition, How to Start a Phenolic Resin Production Business, NIIR Project Consultancy Services, 2019.
- [174] M.F. Ashby, Chapter 15 material profiles, in: M.F. Ashby (Ed.), Materials and the Environment, Second editionButterworth-Heinemann, Boston 2013, pp. 459–595.
- [175] C. Del Menezzi, New Approaches for Production of Laminated Wood Products From Tropical Woods, 2016.
- [176] G. Çolakoğlu, I. Aydın, S. Çolak, The effects of waiting time of alder (Alnus glutinosa subsp. barbata) veneers before drying on shear and bending strength of plywood, Holz Roh Werkst. 60 (2) (2002) 127–129.
- [177] V. Jivkov, R. Simeonova, A. Marinova, Influence of the veneer quality and load direction on the strength properties of beech plywood as structural material for furniture, Inovation in Woodworking Industry and Engineering Design Vol. 02 2013, pp. 86–92.

- [178] A. Sinha, J.A. Nairn, R. Gupta, Thermal degradation of bending strength of plywood and oriented strand board: a kinetics approach, Wood Sci. Technol. 45 (2) (2011) 315–330.
- [179] M. Niu, G. Wang, The preparation and performance of phenolic foams modified by active polypropylene glycol, Cell. Polym. 32 (3) (2013) 155–172.
  [180] L. Jamalirad, K. Doosthoseini, G. Koch, S.A. Mirshokraie, S. Hedjazi, Physical and me-
- [180] L. Jamalirad, K. Doosthoseini, G. Koch, S.A. Mirshokraie, S. Hedjazi, Physical and mechanical properties of plywood manufactured from treated red-heart beech (Fagus orientalis L.) wood veneers, BioResources 6 (4) (2011) 3973–3986.
- [181] M.S.M. Azahari, A.Z.M. Rus, S. Kormin, M.T. Zaliran, An acoustic study of Shorea leprosula wood fiber filled polyurethane composite foam, Malaysian Journal of Analytical Sciences 22 (6) (2018) 1031–1039.
  [182] R. Bodîrlău, C.-A. Teacă, D. Roşu, L. Roşu, C.-D. Varganici, A. Coroabă, Physico-
- [182] R. Bodîrlău, C.-A. Teacă, D. Roşu, L. Roşu, C.-D. Varganici, A. Coroabă, Physicochemical properties investigation of softwood surface after treatment with organic anhydride, Cent. Eur. J. Chem. 11 (12) (2013) 2098–2106.
- [183] Engineering Toolbox, Wood Beams Strength of Material, https://www. engineeringtoolbox.com/wood-beams-strength-d\_1480.html 2009, Accessed date: 13 October 2019.
- [184] MatWeb LLC, Material Property Data, http://www.matweb.com/ 2019, Accessed date: 12 October 2019.

- [185] M. Jalalian, Q. Jiang, A. Coulon, M. Storb, R. Woodward, A. Bismarck, Mechanically whipped phenolic froths as versatile templates for manufacturing phenolic and carbon foams, Mater. Des. 168 (2019), 107658.
- [186] A. Zamani, Superabsorbent Polymers from the Cell Wall of Zygomycetes Fungi, Chalmers University of Technology, 2010.
- [187] L. Edebo, Porous Structure Comprising Fungi Cell Walls, 2002.
- [188] E.S.L. Vasquez, K. Vega, Myco-accessories: sustainable wearables with biodegradable materials, Proceedings of the 23rd International Symposium on Wearable Computers, ACM 2019, pp. 306–311.
  [189] J. Janesch, M. Jones, M. Bacher, E. Kontturi, A. Bismarck, A. Mautner, Mushroom-
- [189] J. Janesch, M. Jones, M. Bacher, E. Kontturi, A. Bismarck, A. Mautner, Mushroomderived chitosan-glucan nanopaper filters for the treatment of water, React. Funct. Polym. (2019) 104428.
- [190] E.S.L. Vasquez, K. Vega, From plastic to biomaterials: prototyping DIY electronics with mycelium, Proceedings of the 2019 ACM International Joint Conference on Pervasive and Ubiquitous Computing and Proceedings of the 2019 ACM International Symposium on Wearable Computers, ACM 2019, pp. 308–311.